

# SeeYou Help for version 6.03

Updated 01/03/2014

© 1995 - 2014 ... Naviter d.o.o.

L

# **Table of Contents**

	Foreword	0
Part I	Introduction	2
1	What is SeeYou	2
2	Installing and uninstalling	2
3	Registering SeeYou	3
4	How to contact Naviter	4
Part II	Getting started	7
1	Viewing a flight	7
2	Using the 3D view	8
3	Viewing multiple flights	9
4	Animating flights	9
5	Using desktops	10
6	Picture Gallery in SeeYou	12
7	Managing waypoints	14
8	Planning a badge and record flight	15
9	Planning FAI Triangles	16
10	Planning Assigned Area tasks	17
11	Downloading flights	18
12	Working with SeeYou Mobile	19
13	Uploading competition to Soaring Spot	20
14	See You Cloud	22
Part III	Main SeeYou Windows	24
1	Flight window	24
	Route window	. 25
	3D window	. 26
	Graph window Statistics report	. 27
	General information	. 30
	Declared task	. 30
	Flight, task, leg or selection statistics	. 31
	Flight Phase statistics	. 35
	Panels	. 35
	instruments panel. Pictures panel	. 36 36
	Airspace violation panel	38
	Optimization panel	. 38
	Using desktops	. 39
2	Waypoints window	39

	Large Icons	s view	40
	Details view	/	41
	List view		41
	Map view		
	Hom e wayp	ooint	
3	Tasks window		42
	Task list		
	List view		44
	Map view		
	FAI Triangle	e assistant	
4	Competition w	indow	45

## Part IV Menu commands

4	7
---	---

1 File	э		47
	Open		
	Save As		
	Saving flig	ghts	
	Saving w	aypoints	
	Close		50
	Close All		50
	Search		50
	Mobile Wizar	d	50
	Connection v	vizard	
	Page Setup		
	Page tab		
	for Flights	·	
	for Wayp	oints	
	for Tasks		
	Print preview	/	
	Print		
	Exit		
2 Edi	t		
	for Elight win	dow	57
	Select A c	tive Flight	
	Selection		
	Add flight		
	Remove f	liaht	58 58
	Flight pro	nerties	50
	Flight		50
	Tigrit	page	50
	Obso	vation Zonoc	
	Tack		00
	Photo	options	00 60
	Stort		00 60
	Source		
	Mico	е раус	01 61
	IVIISC Task dool	aration	01 61
		a a au u i	01 61
	ASSIGN TE	אריייייייערצער איז	۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰۰
	V/oursist	•	
	Tooko	٥	
	TASKS		

3

	for Waypoints window	
	Go to location	
	Home w aypoint	
	Edit w aypoint	
	Add w aypoint	
	Remove w aypoint	
	Import Waypoints	
	Waypoints	
	Tasks	
	for Tasks window	
	Go to location	65
	Insert waypoint to task	66 66
	Delete w avpoint from task	66 66
	Home Waypoint	00 66
	Add Task	60
	Remove Task	
	Took Proportion	
	Observation Zenes	
	Options	
	vvaypoints	
	lasks	
View	W	
	for Flight window	71
	Route	
	3D view	
	Graph	
	Statistics	
	Show	
	Instruments	
	Flight parameters	
	Photos	
	Legend	
	Airspace violation	
	Colors	74
	700m	76
	Toolbars	76
	Status har	76
	for Waynoints window	76
		76
	l iet	76
	Dataile	70
	Map Sart Waynainta	
	Soft waypoints	
	200111	
	Toolbars	
	Status bar	
	TOF LASKS WINDOW	
	LIST	
	Map	
	lask information	
	Show FAIArea	
	Rotate FAI Area	
	Zoom	

Contents	IV

	Toolbars	80
	Status bar	80
4	Animate	80
	Plav	
	Pause	
	Stop	
	Previous thermal	
	Previous position	
	Next position	
	Next thermal	
	Animation rate	
	Synchronization	
5	Tools	83
	Raster Mans	83
	About Raster Mans	03 ຂາ
	Add Raster Maps	
	Remove Raster Mans	۵4 ۹۶
	Convert to CMR	86
	Edit properties of Raster Maps	00 פפ
	Vector Maps	89
	About Vector Mans	80 89
	Add Vector Maps	89
	Remove Vector Maps	90
	Edit properties for Vector Maps	
	Airspace	
	Pilots	
	Polars	
	Polars	
	Polars Options General	
	Polars Options General Folders	94 95 95 95 99
	Polars Options General Folders Flight	94 95 95 96 96 96
	Polars	94 95 95 96 96 98 98
	Polars	94 95 95 96 96 98 98 99
	Polars	94 95 95 96 96 98 98 99 99
	Polars	94 95 95 96 96 98 98 99 99 99 101
	Polars	94 95 95 96 96 98 98 99 99 99 101 101
	Polars	94 95 95 96 96 98 98 99 99 99 101 101 101
	Polars	94 95 95 96 96 98 98 99 99 101 101 102 102 104
	Polars         Options         General         Folders         Flight         Graphs         Statistics         3D view         Animation         Map appearance         Vector maps         Airspace         Task planning	94 95 95 96 98 98 99 99 99 101 101 101 102 104 104
	Polars         Options         General         Folders         Flight         Graphs         Statistics         3D view         Animation         Map appearance         Vector maps         Airspace         Task planning         Optimization	94 95 95 96 98 98 99 99 99 101 101 101 102 104 104 104 105
	Polars         Options         General         Folders         Flight         Graphs         Statistics         3D view         Animation         Map appearance         Vector maps         Airspace         Task planning         Optimization         Observation Zone	94 95 95 96 98 98 99 99 99 101 101 101 102 104 104 105 106
	Polars         Options         General         Folders         Flight         Graphs         Statistics         3D view         Animation         Map appearance         Vector maps         Airspace         Task planning         Optimization         Observation Zone         Proxy	94 95 95 96 96 98 99 99 99 101 101 101 102 104 104 105 106 106
	Polars	94 95 95 96 98 98 99 99 99 101 101 102 104 104 104 105 106 106 107
6	Polars         Options         General         Folders         Flight         Graphs         Statistics         3D view         Animation.         Map appearance.         Vector maps.         Airspace         Task planning.         Optimization.         Observation Zone.         Proxy         Miscellaneous.	94 95 95 96 98 99 99 99 101 101 101 102 104 104 104 105 106 106 107 107
6	Polars	94 95 95 96 98 99 99 99 101 101 101 102 104 104 105 106 106 107 108 108
6	Polars         Options         General         Folders         Flight         Graphs         Statistics         3D view         Animation.         Map appearance.         Vector maps.         Airspace         Task planning.         Optimization.         Observation Zone.         Proxy         Miscellaneous.         Window         New window         Tile Horizontally	94 95 95 96 98 98 99 99 99 101 101 101 102 104 104 105 106 106 107 108 108 108
6	Polars	94 95 95 96 96 98 99 99 99 101 101 102 104 104 105 106 106 107 108 108 108 108 108 108
6	Polars	94 95 95 96 96 98 99 99 99 101 101 102 104 104 104 105 106 106 107 108 108 108 108 108 108 108
6	Polars         Options         General         Folders         Flight         Graphs         Statistics         3D view         Animation.         Map appearance.         Vector maps.         Airspace         Task planning.         Optimization.         Observation Zone.         Proxy         Miscellaneous.         Window         Tile Horizontally         Tile Vertically         Desktops         Open window s	94 95 95 96 98 99 99 99 101 101 101 102 104 104 104 105 106 106 107 108 108 108 108 108 108 108 108
6	Polars         Options         General         Folders         Flight         Graphs         Statistics         3D view         Animation         Map appearance         Vector maps         Airspace         Task planning         Optimization         Observation Zone         Proxy         Miscellaneous         Window         Tile Horizontally         Tile Vertically         Desktops         Open windows	94 95 95 96 98 99 99 99 101 101 101 102 104 104 105 106 106 106 107 108 108 108 108 108 108 108 108 108
6	Polars         Options         General         Folders         Flight         Graphs         Statistics         3D view         Animation         Map appearance         Vector maps         Airspace         Task planning         Optimization         Observation Zone         Proxy         Miscellaneous         Window         Tile Horizontally         Tile Vertically         Desktops         Open window s	94 95 95 96 98 99 99 99 99 101 101 102 104 104 105 106 106 107 108 108 108 108 108 108
6	Polars         Options         General         Folders         Flight         Graphs         Statistics         3D view         Animation         Map appearance         Vector maps         Airspace         Task planning         Optimization         Observation Zone         Proxy         Miscellaneous         Window         Tile Horizontally         Tile Vertically         Desktops         Open window s         What's this 2	94 95 95 96 98 999 999 101 101 102 104 104 104 105 106 106 107 108 108 108 108 108 108 108 108
6	Polars         Options         General         Folders         Flight         Graphs         Statistics         3D view         Animation         Map appearance         Vector maps.         Airspace         Task planning         Optimization         Observation Zone         Proxy         Miscellaneous         Window         Tile Horizontally         Tile Vertically         Desktops         Open window s         Veer You Help         What's this?         See You Help         What's this?	94 95 95 96 96 98 99 99 99 101 101 102 104 104 104 105 106 106 107 108 108 108 108 108 108 108 108 108

	Registration	109
	Check for updates	109
	About	109
Part V	Toolbars	111
1	Standard	111
2	Flight	112
3	Animate	113
4	Waypoint	113
5	Task	114
6	Edit Task	114
7	Preview	115
Part VI	Using Keyboard and Mouse	117
1	Use SeeYou effectively	117
	Index	120



# 1 Introduction

### 1.1 What is SeeYou

SeeYou is flight analysis and planning software.

It combines powerful features with intuitive interface. Comprehensive statistics, free vector maps, direct communication with flight recorders and numerous other functions which make SeeYou an essential tool for glider pilots and competition organizers.



### 1.2 Installing and uninstalling

1. Downlad the latest SeeYou version from

http://www.naviter.com/

- 2. Run wcusetup.exe or pcusetup.exe
- 3. Follow the on-screen instructions to complete the installation

If you accept all of the default settings SeeYou will be installed in the folder c:\Program Files (x86)\Naviter\SeeYou

All data which will be downloaded by SeeYou will be stored in the folder c:\ProgramData\Naviter\SeeYou

Uninstalling SeeYou It is recommended that you uninstall SeeYou from the Add/Remove programs feature in Windows Control Panel.

# 1.3 Registering SeeYou

#### Buying SeeYou

Please purchase your Naviter products through your nearest Naviter Dealer. If there isn't one in your country you can also buy SeeYou directly from Naviter at <u>www.naviter.com</u>

Thank you!

SeeYou Subscription

In order to be able to use all of the features of the software at all times we will help you to make sure your SeeYou Subscription is always up to date. For as long as your SeeYou Subscription is active you will be able to use all features and all of the latest versions of SeeYou.

#### Registering SeeYou

The registration of SeeYou is conducted using SeeYou Cloud and is uniform and simple regardless whether you are using SeeYou on your PC, Mac, Smartphone or Tablet device. All you have to do is login to SeeYou Cloud with your email address and the SeeYou Cloud password.

You can check the status of your Naviter licenses here: <u>https://cloud.soaringspot.com/resetting/request</u>

If you forgot your password you can use the recover password functionality there too.



If you are still unable to register SeeYou, please contact our Support team at support@naviter.com

Order SeeYou on-line at <a href="http://www.naviter.com/">http://www.naviter.com/</a>

#### 1.4 How to contact Naviter

Before contacting Technical Support, you should first search Help for an answer. If that doesn't solve the problem, you can obtain product support in several ways:

SeeYou Support Forum <a href="http://forum.naviter.com/">http://forum.naviter.com/</a>

E-mail <u>support@naviter.com</u>

SeeYou website <u>http://www.naviter.com</u>

Check our website regularly for updates, news, tips and tricks and make sure you subscribe to our Support Forum and RSS feeds in order to always be up-to-date with the developments at Naviter.

Our address You can reach us by snail mail at Naviter d.o.o. Gradnikova 89 4240 Radovljica Slovenia Europe



7

# 2 Getting started

### 2.1 Viewing a flight

Viewing flights is one of the main reasons you will want to use SeeYou in the first place.

What you need is IGC flight files stored somewhere on the disk. Once you know where they are, you may go to  $\underline{File} > \underline{Open}[47]$ , use the standard Windows graphics interface to select a flight file you would like to open. You can also double click on an IGC file in Windows Explorer or drag and drop it to SeeYou:

ipen					<u>? ×</u>
Look jez 📔	04	٠	-ت 🖻 🗢		<u> </u>
Nane +		Sze	Туре	*	
44L_Jasira	inte_apis_in.tg:	18 KB	<b>LGC Flight Documer</b>	ŧ	
@440_5vk	a_ApisM.ig:	226 KB	<b>IGC Flight Documen</b>	t i	
458_Tuck	st_Metlika_Podpec.igz	175 KB	<b>EGC Flight Documer</b>	e 🔤	
451_Hald,	TrbizCP.igc	74 KB	<b>IGC Flight Documen</b>	e 🔛	THE I
45K_Jadvi	anje_ApisM.igc	28 KB	<b>EGC Flight Documer</b>		
45o_sine	tik, ige	336 KD	<b>LGC Flight Documen</b>	e 💌	1000
4			_	F.	
File gane:	458_Tudot_Metika_Po	sdpec.igc	<u><u>I</u>per</u>		
Files of types	All known formats		Cance	н	33.00 9.00 9.000
Dec≜lop:	(none)		*		
					18.

Once the Flight file is read, it is automatically opened in 2D view. By using the View menu or icons in the toolbar, you may change the view to either Route [25], 3D [26], Graph [27] or Statistics [29]. To enhance the experience, you may turn on Flight parameters [73] and the Legend [74]. They will tell you more about the flight through a simple set of numbers and bars.



To move the glider along the track use the <u>Arrow keys</u> [117] and <u>Animation buttons</u> [113]. They will allow you to position the glider symbol anywhere on the flight to examin flight parameters at any given time of the flight. To further enhance the viewing experience, use the <u>Desktops</u> [10].

Picture above shows an example of a flight window with multiple flights over vector maps, with flight parameters and legend, undocked Animation toolbar and mouse-right click menu.

See also <u>Viewing multiple flights</u> ອ້າ <u>Using destops</u> 10 <u>Animating flights</u> ອ້າ <u>Using the 3D view</u> ອ້າ

### 2.2 Using the 3D view

Viewing flights in 3D view is one of the most spectacular features in SeeYou. Make sure you have the Terrain and Satellite imagery loaded for your area before you can understand why this is one of SeeYou's most spectacular features.

All you need to do is <u>Open a flight</u> 47 and change the view to 3D through Edit > 3D view or by pressing the **i**con. Allow some time for the 3D view to build up.



Once you have the window that resembles the image above, you may use the mouse or keyboard to change the perspective. With these mouse gestures you may be the ultimate cameramen for you and your friends:

. Press the left mouse button and move the mouse - this will change perspective

. Press the right mouse button and move the mouse up or down - this will zoom the viewing point in and out

. Press both mouse buttons simultaneously and move the mouse left or right to change the animation speed

. Ctrl + F7 will put you in and out of a view mode relative to the glider

If you prefer to use the keyboard over the mouse:

- . Up and Down arrows will Zoom the viewpoint in and out
- . Press Shift together with Left or Right arrow to rotate the view horizontally
- . Press Shift together with Up or Down arrows to rotate the view vertically

See also <u>Using desktops</u> 10 <u>Using Keyboard and Mouse</u> 117 <u>Options - 3D view</u> 99

### 2.3 Viewing multiple flights

Viewing flights is by no means limited to viewing a single flight. Simultaneously you may load as many flights as you wish and then compare the routes different pilots took on a given day. More and more competition organizers are publishing tracks on their websites. There is no better way to learn than to compare your flights to the flights of the other competitors.

Once you have the flights you need, you may use one of the methods to open them simultaneously. . Drag and drop several flight files from Windows Explorer to the SeeYou window

. Use the <u>File > Open</u> 47 dialog, select several flight files and click open

. Add flights to existing flights in a Flight window through Edit > Add Flight 🔒

Open	3		5	12
Look.jn: 🔁	04	٠	e 🗈 🖆 💷-	🗖 🗛 💌
Name - 444, Jacks 444, Jacks 444, Jacks 444, Jacks 455, Hald 455, Hald 455, Hald 455, Jacks 455, Hald 455, Jacks 455, Hald 455, Jacks 455, Hald 455, Jacks 455,	nte_apis_n.lpc a_Apish_lpc (_MetMa_Podeoc.tpc mite_ApisM.lpc Uk-lpc PSB_Tudot_Metika_P	Sitte 18 KB 226 KB 175 KB 74 KB 28 KB 336 KB	Type tGC Flight Documen tGC Flight Documen tGC Flight Documen tGC Flight Documen tGC Flight Documen tGC Flight Documen	
Det	(none)		•	

Once you have them open you may assign the same task to everyone through Edit > Assign Task 61dialog. You will need to have created a Task 15 everyone was flying beforehand. The one thing you will want to do with the open flights is to animate the flight tracks. By simply pressing the Play button you will get a real-time replay of what was going on in the air. There is however more to the story. You may also create a maggot race where everyone starts at the same time and do some other interesting comparisons this way. Please read more about Animating flights 9 in the Getting started chapter of this manual.

Consider using <u>desktops</u> 10<sup>1</sup> to have lots more information available at a single glance.

```
See also
<u>Viewing a flight</u>
<u>Using destops</u>
<u>Animating flights</u>
<u>Using the 3D view</u>
```

## 2.4 Animating flights

Animating multiple flights must be one of the most entertaining things you will be doing with SeeYou.

By default the Play button 🕑 will start to animate flights in real time. That is, positions of the gliders

will be the same as they were in real flights. You can see who was following whom and where the other competitors were when you had that stonking lift.

That is however not the only way to look at a day of flying. You may wish to organize a Maggot race where everyone starts at the same time. In an animation like that you can clearly see who was in the front at each moment of the race. Some preparation is necessary:

1. You need to Create the task 15 everyone was flying

2. You need to select <u>Animate > Synchronization > Start time</u> 133. The list below the selection box should give you the start times of everyone you are animating.

3. Press the Play button and everyone will leave the start line at the same time.

See also <u>Viewing a flight</u> <u>Viewing multiple flights</u> <u>Using destops</u> <u>Animating flights</u> <u>Using the 3D view</u>

# 2.5 Using desktops

Using desktops will significantly improve the way you can view single or multiple flights. There are some built-in desktops while others are freely configurable. Give it some thought about what you want to see to really enjoy your setup.

1.  $\underline{Open}[47]$  a flight or multiple flights.

- 2. Select <u>Window > New Window</u> 108
- 3. Repeat this procedure, until you get the desired number of windows.
- Resize the windows to fit your screen as you wish.
   Choose content for each window (<u>Route</u>[71], <u>3D</u>[26], <u>Graph</u>[72], <u>Statistics</u>[72]).
- 6. Choose <u>color scheme</u> 74<sup>1</sup> for each window (Altitude, Vario, Gps status, Multiple flights...).
- 7. You can choose from Route, Barogram, Variogram and other graphs and Statistics. You can also have more windows showing the same thing, only differently - two Route windows, one with 300km, the other with 5km zoom, one with altitude and one with Vario color scheme, one with multiple and three with single flights...
- 8. Save this layout through Window > Desktops > Save desktop... command

Next time you start SeeYou:

- 1. Open any other flight(s)
- 2. Choose Window > Desktops > Your Desktop
- 3. You have other flights in the same window layout as before.

Here are some examples of different desktops:







See also <u>Viewing a flight</u> <u>Viewing multiple flights</u> <u>Using destops</u> <u>Animating flights</u> <u>Using the 3D view</u>

## 2.6 Picture Gallery in SeeYou

In version 4.2 a very nice feature was added in SeeYou - the ability to link photographs to your flight and create a stunning slideshow.



Adding pictures is a lot of fun even if you are not planning to show them to friends. Do you have lots of pictures from your flights and you have lots of IGC files? Try dropping the pictures on your flight opened in SeeYou. If the camera time and UTC offset in SeeYou are in sync your pictures will automatically be located where you took them (if they are not you can easily offset the pictures so that they will fit the

flight).

How to attach photos from your flight to your IGC files

First the prerequisites for the automatics to work well:

1. Make sure that in SeeYou > Tools > Options > UTC offset matches the UTC offset of your flight 2. Hopefully your camera date and time and/or time zone was set correctly when you took the pictures (make sure this is true for all your future pictures)

If these conditions are met then you can add photos by

1. Opening your IGC file in SeeYou

2. Drag & Drop the pictures from Windows Explorer to the SeeYou flight window

or

2. Right click on the flight then Photos > Attach from File or Attach from Folder or

2. Edit > Flight properties > Photos > 🖭 to add files or 🖄 to add a all pictures from a folder

That's all really if the UTC offset and camera time were correct.

Manipulating the Photo panel

By clicking on a picture in the photo panel that picture becomes the active one and the glider position moves to the position where the picture has been taken.

Double clicking on the picture will open it in your default picture viewer in full size.

Rolling the mouse scroll wheel when hovered over the Photo panel will change the active photo (and consecutively will move the glider position).

During the animation of a flight (Animate > Play) only the location of the active picture is presented with a photo icon on the map. As animation passes the next photo the Photo panel moves and active photo icon changes.

You may <u>resize and dock the Photo panel</u> [36] just as any other panel. You may even move it to your second monitor if you wish.

#### Advanced options

As it happens the camera time or UTC offset in SeeYou will often be out of sync. This is not a problem but you do have to tell SeeYou when exactly the photos were taken in order for them to be displayed at the correct location. Go to Edit > Flight Properties > Photos > tick "Advanced settings". You can now set camera time offset in seconds (an hour has 3600 seconds, two hours 7200 etc). Caption below the offset time edit box will help you determine exactly how many hours minutes and seconds you have setup. You can even correct for days if the date on your camera was incorrect.

-	Advanced settings				
Calibration					
Camera Time Offset [s]	When GPS data is present				
3650	Use EXIF Date and Time 💌				
In-flight photos will be shifted forward for: 1h 0min 50s.					

Please note: pictures taken before the takeoff will be attached to the first few fixes in the file. Pictures taken after landing will be attached to the last fixes of the IGC file. It makes a great impression to have a picture of the glider, airport or the people who have helped you get started as the first picture in your IGC file.

Conveniently share with friends or on your blog in IGCX format

Once you have added all the pictures that you wanted to attach to the IGC file you may save the IGC file with File > Save. Links to full resolution pictures on your hard drive will be added to the IGC file without loosing the IGC file integrity. This is great for viewing the files on your one and only computer.

But if you want to send your flight with pictures to a friend or even only open it on your other computer you whold have to send the pictures and preserve folder structure. Since that would be a pain and mostly wouldn't work you can now save your flight in a proprietary IGCX format. You can save a file in IGCX format by going to File > Save As > Save as type > IGCX Format File. After you choose the location and file name you get to choose the size of the pictures. The size you choose depends on how you are going to share the IGCX file. If you are going to email it try to keep the complete file size less than 5 MB.

🔤 Resize large images 📃 🔲 🗶					
Dimensions	Max <u>W</u> idth: 640 🗨	Max <u>H</u> eight: 480 🗨			
Resize	Do not resize	Cancel			

Have fun adding pictures to your old flights!

See also: <u>Photo panel</u> 36ी

#### 2.7 Managing waypoints

In order to be able to use SeeYou successfully for your flight planning and to improve the flight replay we recommend that you load the waypoints to SeeYou which you normally use while flying.

You will tipically want to use the same Waypoints in SeeYou and in the cockpit. This will help you get fammiliar with the waypoints you are using and will give you an overview of what you will see in cockpit. This is even more true when using SeeYou Mobile in the cockpit.

To <u>Open Waypoints</u> [47] all you need to do is File > Open and browse to find the waypoints you are used to using. They may be in virtually any format known to soaring. You may also <u>Import Waypoints</u> [65] from a database provided by Michael Lorenz Meier. It contains most if not all of the Airfields near you.

Once you have the Waypoints loaded you will of course want to <u>change</u> [63], <u>add</u> [64] and <u>delete</u> [64] them. You can do that in either Map or list view of the Waypoint window.



Managing multiple Waypoint databases

You may want to have a separate waypoint database for your home airfileld and places you will go soaring.

One thing you should know is that the waypoints that are opened by SeeYou when it starts are stored in the Points.CUP file located in the same folder where SeeYou is installed. Changes you make to the waypoints while running SeeYou are stored back to Points.CUP when you exit SeeYou.

The best way to manage multiple Waypoint databases is to store each one in a separate CUP (SeeYou Waypoint format) file.

1. After you have designed a database for a particular site (e.g. Lesce-Bled), <u>save</u> [49] it under LesceBled. cup

2. Create a new database for Gariep Dam for example. <u>Save</u> 49 these points under GariepDam.cup

When you want to manage the Waypoint from Lesce-Bled again, simply <u>File->Open</u> **File- Open File- Open**

To find more information about Waypoint management, please read more about Waypoints window [39] Adding Waypoints [64] Removing Waypoints [64] Editing Waypoints [63] Importing Waypoints [65] Home Waypoint [42] Open Waypoint databases [47] Save Waypoint databases [49] Import Waypoints from database [65]

## 2.8 Planning a badge and record flight

Planning flights is important for everyone who is trying to maximize the weather conditions. SeeYou offers you a graphical tool to setup tasks.

Task with preset waypoints

1. To start planning flights, open the Tasks window



- 2. Select View > Map from the main menu or click on the is icon to change view
- 3. To create a new task choose Edit > Add Task [66] or the icon
- 4. Click on the Start point, 1st Point, 2nd Point of your task in correct sequence.
- 5. Finish adding waypoints by pressing ESC button once.

That's all. You have created a new task.

Task without preset Waypoints

To create a task where its waypoints are not in the Waypoints database, press and hold the Shift key. Each click will create a new waypoint. New waypoints will have a name such as \_Point\_123. You can change the name and other properties of this point by clicking the mouse right button over it and selecting Edit Waypoint 63.

See also: Tasks window 42 Task information window 78 FAI Triangle assistant 44

#### 2.9 **Planning FAI Triangles**

FAI Triangles are considered Formula 1 in Cross Country soaring for many. You may be triangle specialist or novice. You will always need help with defining FAI triangle waypoints.

There is no easy way to plan an FAI Triangle. It takes time and preparation. Mountain ranges will have to be crossed and airspace avoided. Lots of terrain will be covered with many different types of weather. Thorough local and weather knowledge is required to plan for the largest of triangles. SeeYou tries to make flight planning as easy as possible.

First you need to create a task that roughly resembles what you are going to fly. Define your waypoints by clicking on them in Map view or entering them manually in List view (see <u>Planning a badge and record</u> flight 15 for more on this subject). Then switch to View > Map mode.

Turn the FAI Triangle Assistant on by selecting View > Show FAI Area (Ctrl + E). Press Ctrl+R (View > Rotate FAI Area) to Rotate the Area over Task legs. Press Ctrl+R several times to see what it is doing. Once you have it located over the turnpoint you are trying to optimize, stop pressing Ctrl+R. Click on the Waypoint and drag it into place. When it is inside the FAI Area, the Task has a shape of an FAI Triangle.



As noted above - there is no quick way to create an optimum FAI Triangle. You have the tools, now you need to use your imagination and experience to minimize the difficulty of rounding the Turnpoints.

See also <u>Tasks window</u> 42 <u>Managing Waypoints</u> 14 <u>Planning a badge and record flight</u> 15

### 2.10 Planning Assigned Area tasks

Assigned Area tasks are growing increasingly popular with Competition organizers. They test imagination and forecasting ability of the competing pilots. They also offer safety in terms of being able to avoid a difficult to predict bad weather areas.

In Assigned Area tasks, pilots must pass pre-declared areas in a given order. The fixes that produce longest distance (one from each area) become actual waypoints used for distance and speed computations.

To design an Assigned Area Task, follow this procedure:

- 1. Design a normal task 15,
- 2. Choose Edit->Task Properties 671,
- 3. Change Type to "Assigned Area Task",
- 4. Choose Observation Zones 68 tab,
- 5. Design each observation zone separately,

To Assign an assigned are task to a flight or competition day, select Edit > Assign Task while viewing the flight or competition day.

See also <u>Task window</u> 42 <u>Planning a badge and record flight</u> 15 <u>Task Properties > Observation Zones</u> 68 <u>Task Properties > Options</u> 69

### 2.11 Downloading flights

SeeYou can communicate with an increasing number of flight recorders. The Connection Wizard dialog allows you to connect to several types of loggers through a uniform user interface. For the getting started tutorial it would probably be best if we tell you how to do it on a specific device.

#### Example of communication with a Colibri

Colibri is a famous FAI approved logger from LX Navigation. It is well known in gliding as well as paragliding and hanggliding. It will therefore feature as an example of how communication goes with SeeYou.

Download flight

- 1. Select "File->Connection Wizard" from the menu or press F9
- 2. Select Colibri as device type, choose Auto under Interface and 19200bps from parameters
- 3. Wait until Colibri starts beeping (if it doesn't, check COM SPEED on Colibri)
- 4. Check "Download flights from device" under from the Actions panel, press Next
- 5. Flight list is being downloaded. Wait until you see a list of flights.
- 6. Select the destination folder for the flights (last used maps are in the combo box)
- 7. Select the flights you want to download (newest flight is selected as default)
- 8. Check the box "Open flights after download" if you wish
- 9. Press Next, then wait for the transfer to complete

#### You are done.

Open the flights from the folder where you have stored them or they may already be open if you checked the box under 8.

#### Upload waypoints and tasks

Colibri uploads waypoints and tasks as one.

- 1. Select "File->Connection Wizard" from the menu or press F9
- 2. Select Colibri as device type, choose Auto under Interface and 19200bps from parameters
- 3. Wait until Colibri starts beeping (if it doesn't, check COM SPEED on Colibri)
- 4. Check "Upload waypoints and tasks to device" from the Actions panel, press Next
- 5. Select whether you want to upload from the database in SeeYou or a file that you already have on the disk
- 6. Press Next
- 7. Select which waypoints you want to upload (all are selected by default)
- 8. Press Next
- 9. Select which tasks you want to upload (all tasks are selected by default)
- 10. Press Next and wait until transfer is finished.

#### Download waypoints and tasks

Colibri downloads waypoints and tasks as one.

- 1. Select "File->Connection Wizard" from the menu or press F9
- 2. Select Colibri as device type, choose Auto under Interface and 19200bps from parameters
- 3. Wait until Colibri starts beeping (if it doesn't, check COM SPEED on Colibri)
- 4. Check "Download waypoints and tasks from device" from the Actions panel, press Next
- 5. Wait until waypoints and tasks are downloaded from the device
- 6. Select the waypoints you want to save, press Next
- 7. Select the tasks you want to save, press Next
- 8. Select whether you want to save them to program database or a file
- 9. Press Next and you are done.

#### Upload flight declaration

1. Select "File->Connection Wizard" from the menu or press F9

- 2. Select Colibri as device type, choose Auto under Interface and 19200bps from parameters
- 3. Wait until Colibri starts beeping (if it doesn't, check COM SPEED on Colibri)
- 4. Check "Upload flight declaration to device" from the Actions panel, press Next
- 5. Enter the fields you wish to transfer or press the Pilots icon to select from a list
- 6. Enter task in list view or press the task icon to select a task from program database
- 7. Press next and wait for transfer to complete.

				5
-	Interface:	-	Parameters:	
	1	_	1	
	×	Interface:	Interface:	Interface: Parameters: Алто Т Алто

#### 2.12 Working with SeeYou Mobile

Mobile Wizard connects SeeYou with SeeYou mobile to send files to the Pocket PC. Mobile wizard never expires. That means you don't have to have a registered version of SeeYou to transfer all of the required data to the Pocket PC.

- 1. Connect your Pocket PC to PC through Active Sync
- 2. Run SeeYou
- 3. Go to File > Mobile Wizard

First page allows you to select the Items you wish to transfer to the device. You can choose from . Terrain (isolines)

- . Terrain elevations (for AGL reading)
- . Roads, Railroads, Rivers, Lakes and Towns
- . Waypoints and tasks
- . Airspace
- . Settings (Vector map color scheme, units, triangle properties, default observation zones)

Second page gives you the possibility to select basename and destination for the data you have selected to upload on the first page.

. Files that are created on the Pocket PC (or disk) will have the same name as Basename and respective extensions CUB for airspace, CIT for vector maps and CUP for waypoints and tasks.

. Destination can be either Oudie, a folder in "My Computer" or a device connected through Active Sync. Choose what you need with the radio buttons.

Third page asks you to draw a rectangle for the area you want to transfer to the Pocket PC. Use Ctrl+Up, Ctrl+Down to zoom out and zoom in. Click on the the borders of the map to move

horizontally and vertically. This is the same procedure as in the othe r Map views in SeeYou.

Note that if the maps for this area have not been downloaded yet you will be prompted to download the maps before proceeding.

Fourth page shows progress in transferring or saving files.

Once the transfer has completed successfully, you may close Mobile wizard with the Finish button.

If you get a connection error, first check whether or not SeeYou Mobile was closed on the Pocket PC. It is important to understand the difference between the "X" button in Pocket PC and "X" button in desktop Windows. The "X" on Pocket PC works more like "minimize" in Windows. To really quit SeeYou Mobile you need to go to Menu > Next > "Exit".

You know SeeYou Mobile is not running when it is not listed under Start > Settings > System > Memory > Running programs. If it's there, stop it.

Then you will be able to communicate with SeeYou Mobile through Mobile Wizard.



### 2.13 Uploading competition to Soaring Spot

The core functionality of Soaring Spot (<u>http://www.SoaringSpot.com/</u>) allows you to manage gliding competitions online. If you are trying to organize a competition you need to stop worrying about how you are going to upload results to the internet or where you are going to publish news about your competition. Soaring Spot is the way to go and there is more than enough features there to cover basic and advanced needs you may have as competition manager.

There are three simple steps that you need to go through to start the competition at Soaring Spot:

1. Acquiring a competition key needs to be done through the email address info@soaringspot.com Send a request for Soaring Spot key and we will get back to you with key and instructions how to proceed.

2. Registering a competition at Soaring Spot First you need to <u>sign in to Soaring Spot</u>. Then enter the Competition key into the Competition Key form in the Manage Competition section of "MyAccount":

MANAGE COMPET	
Advanced features li Competition Key:	ke adding a competition, adding and removing classes must be accessed with the key

After that you must fill out all the required information including Official competition title, Short competition title, Competition begin and end date, Competition location, Country, UTC offset and Class (es) of the competition (most important). For more information on these essential elements of Soaring Spot please read the Add or Edit Competition through MyAccount chapter:

EDIT COMPETITION					
Official competition title					
28th World gliding championships					
Short competition title = Something like 'WGC2006'					
wgc2003 Allowed characters are a-z and digits 0-9					
Competition begin date					
2003-07-27 Format : YYYY-MM-DD					
Competition end date					
2003-08-10 Format : YYYY-MM-DD					
Competition location					
Leszno					
Country					
Poland					
Select local time (UTC offset)					
14:31 (UTC +02)					
Submit					
CURRENT COMPETITION CLASSES					
- Standard dass Delete					
- 15-meter Delete					
- 18-meter Delete					
- Open class Delete					

3. Setting up the CUC file in SeeYou Competition

you need to make sure of two operations:

1. Enter the competition key to Edit > Contest Properties > Options > Registration key

test properties			21
ieneral Options Sta	rt points Scoring scripts	Total script	Warnings
Overall <u>r</u> esults after: Selected day			
Prefi <u>x</u> comments with: Callsign	×		
Publish to Internet			
Registration key			

2. Make sure that you have selected correct class in Edit > Contest Properties > General > Class

Contest properties	<u>? ×</u>
General Options Start points	Scoring scripts Total script Warnings
Contest title:	
Državno prvenstvo v jadralner	n letenju za mladince
Contest site: Lesce	
Contest period: 19. 5 .2007	27. 5 .2007
Class: Standard	Takeoff <u>a</u> titude: 504m

If you have completed the Setup correctly, then all you need to do is choose Edit > Publish to Internet (or corresponding toolbar icon ) to send competition data to Soaring Spot each time there is some news.

### 2.14 SeeYou Cloud

SeeYou Cloud is something that links all of the Naviter software into one seamless package.

You can login to SeeYou Cloud at <u>https://cloud.soaringspot.com/resetting/request</u>

These are the very most basic features SeeYou Cloud has to offer:

. Information about your Naviter licenses and expiration dates

. Secure private online backup for your gliding related files

. Access to your flights from PC, Mac, Smartphone and Tablets

For Developers

SeeYou Cloud has an open REST/JSON API which you are welcome to use. Please write to <u>support@naviter.com</u> in order to gain access to the API.



## 3 Main SeeYou Windows

SeeYou has four main windows:

Elight window 24 where flights are displayed and analyzed. Waypoints window 39 for managing databases of waypoints. Tasks window 42 for designing tasks. Competition window 45 for contest scoring.

#### 3.1 Flight window

The Flight window is the main window in SeeYou.

All flights are viewed and analyzed over Vector maps in the Flight window. View flights in colors by selecting a <u>color scheme</u> [74]. Choose the appropriate <u>graph</u> [72]. Explore the <u>Statistics</u> [29] for the flight. <u>View more flights</u> 9] in the same window to see what other pilots have done or follow the flight <u>in 3D</u> 8]. Run an <u>animation</u> 9] to see the flight tactics of other pilots. Create <u>desktops</u> [10] to view flights in multiple windows.

The Flight window has four view options:

- Route window 25
- <u>3D window</u> 26
- Graph window 27
- <u>Statistics window</u> 29

See also <u>How to use desktops</u> 10<sup>1</sup> to maximize the information viewed on screen.

Example of multiple flight windows opened, all showing one flight. The big one is 3D view, upper right is Route the third one is Graph window with barogram view:



#### 3.1.1 Route window

Route window shows flights over Vector 89 or Raster maps 83.

Select <u>View > Route</u>  $7^{1}$  from the main menu or use the  $4^{1}$  icon to change view to Route window.

Route window shows

- Flight track of the open flight (or multiple flights)
- Flight tracks are painted in the active <u>color scheme</u> 741
- Zoom value 76, which can be set through a combo box on the Standard Toolbar 111
- Flight parameters 73 (if enabled)
- Legend 74 (if enabled)
- Standard 111, Flight 112 and Animate 113 Toolbars

For shortcuts to the most important features click the mouse right-button.

Buttons at the bottom left corner of the main window (W A R V) turn these graphics on and off:

- Waypoints W
- Airspace A
- Vector maps V
- Raster maps R
- Picutre icons P
- distance measuring mode

#### W A V R 🛰 W A V R 🛰

You may right-click the R button in order to quickly turn a group of Raster maps on or off. See also <u>About</u> <u>Raster Maps</u> [83] for more on how to group raster maps.

You may also right click on the W button. A dialog will open that allows you to select which types of

waypoints you would like to display on the screen.

The F2 key switches between three modes:

- Zoom mode. Clicking mouse left button and dragging it over the screen will zoom into the selected area
- Pan mode. Clicking mouse left button and dragging it over the screen will move the map
- Measure mode. Clicking mouse left button and dragging it over the screen will measure distance and bearing between two points

See also <u>Using desktops</u> <u>Using Keyboard and Mouse</u> <u>Task optimization</u> <u>Options - Flight</u>

Example of a flight window with multiple flights over vector maps, with flight parameters and legend, undocked Animation toolbar and mouse-right click menu:



#### 3.1.2 3D window

In the 3D view you can analyze flights in the third dimension.

3D window shows

- Flight track of the open flight (or multiple flights)
- 3D Terrain (if enabled)
- Flight tracks are painted in the active <u>color scheme</u> 74
- <u>Flight parameters</u> [73<sup>°</sup>] (if enabled)
- Legend 74 (if enabled)
- <u>Airspace</u> 92<sup>1</sup> in 3D (if loaded and enabled)
- <u>Standard</u>[111], <u>Flight</u>[112] and <u>Animate</u>[113] Toolbars

Create an animation of single or multiple flights, then use your mouse to do the camerawork. Like this:

- Left button and move change perspective
- Right button and up/down zoom in/out
- Both buttons and left/right animation speed

Use the keyboard to do the same like this:

- Up/Down arrows Zoom in/Zoom out
- Shift + Left/Right Rotate the view horizontally
- Shift + Up/Down Rotate the view vertically

Ctrl + F7 will put you in and out of a view mode relative to the glider.

Ctrl + F12 will tell you all parameters about focus, camera position and orientation.

See also <u>Using desktops</u> <u>Using Keyboard and Mouse</u> <u>Task optimization</u> <u>Options - 3D view</u> <u>99</u>



Flight dispayed over 3D maps combined with satellite images

#### 3.1.3 Graph window

In the Graph window six graphs are possible. Choosing a <u>color scheme</u> real enables you to view additional data on one graph.

Select View > Graph from the main menu or use the kicon from the Flight toolbar [112] to change view to Graph window.

Switch between graphs by pressing the 🕍 again.

Graphs featured in SeeYou:

- Altitude
- GPS Altitude
- Vertical speed
- Task speed
- Ground speed
- Fix accuracy
- Engine noise level

You can control the appearance and behavior of the graph by:

- setting the <u>color scheme</u> 74 for the graph
- setting the zoom 76
- enabling the Legend 74
- enabling <u>Flight parameters</u>
- using Mouse right click

See Also <u>Using Keyboard and Mouse</u>।।।गै <u>Using Desktops</u>ा०क्षे <u>Options - Graph page</u>। अहै।

Example of a Graph window in Baroram view and with Ground speed color scheme. Flight parameters, Legend and mouse right-key menu are visible:



#### 3.1.4 Statistics report

SeeYou features comprehensive statistics for the active flight.

Select <u>View > Statistics</u>  $\overline{72}$  from the main menu or use the icon from the Flight toolbar.

There are four pages for the statistics report:

- Flight gives you the stats for the flight from take off to landing
- Task gives you the stats for the declared task
- Selection gives you the stats for the selection you have made. This page is empty if no selection is defined
- Phases gives you a list of all phases of your flight which you can sort on any available value

Doubleclicking in various sections of the Statistics report opens different windows:

- Flight properties 59 in the General section and Flight statistics section
- Flight properties Task 59 in the Declared task section and Task page
- Selection dialog 581 in the Selection page

See also: <u>General information</u> 30 <u>Declared task</u> 30 <u>Flight, Task and selection statistics</u> 31 <u>Flight phase statistics</u> 35 <u>Options - Statistics</u> 99

Example of the statistics window with bars and wind vectors:



#### 3.1.4.1 General information

This section gives you the info on

- the pilot
- the glider
- take off and landing times
- the duration of flight
- Surise and Sunset times for the take-off position and landing-position respectively

General information Date of flight: 8/6/2003

Pilot name: Kolar Andrej Glider type: LS 8 Competition class: Standard Registration: Competition number: PM

Takeoff: 11:19:50 at 92m (Sunrise: 05:23:55) Soaring begin: 11:25:56 at 701m Soaring end: 18:25:51 at 104m Landing: 18:25:51 at 103m (Sunset: 20:35:00) Duration: 07:06:01

See also: <u>Statistics</u> 29 <u>Declared task</u> 30 <u>Flight, Task and selection statistics</u> 31 <u>Flight phase statistics</u> 35 <u>Options - Statistics</u> 99

#### 3.1.4.2 Declared task

This section gives you this information about the task:

Valid or invalid declaration (in the example, the task was entered after the flight making the task declaration NOT VALID)

- Date and time of the creation of task declaration
- Take off and landing points
- · General statistics for the flown task is entered in columns representing
  - name of the point,
  - Latitude/Longitudes,
  - leg distance,
  - altitude at the turning point,
  - time at the turning point,
  - leg time
  - achieved speed for the leg (start and finish times are interpolated to the nearest second)
  - average wind for the leg
  - average wind component on the leg

Below this section there is a section about the total result for the task:
- The information on how turnpoints were reached. If a turnpoint was missed, but the distance to the point was less than Near enough distance, set in the Options window, then the point will be calculated as reached, but this line will have an error message telling you that sector was not reached at that turnpoint.
- distance of the task
- duration of the flight on task
- speed achieved on task
- if the task is a triangle, triangle speed is displayed last

Double click in this section will open Flight properties in the Task page 591.

#### Declared Task - Polygon with three points

Declaration is NOT VALID! Date/Time: 8/6/2003 8:56:42 PM Type: Polygon with three points Task distance: 505.0km

Takeoff point: 096LESZ Landing point: 096LESZ

WindComp Points: Latitude/Longitude Dis. Alt. Time Duration Speed Wind 1) 087KRZY N51°54.300' E016°27.020' ----1350m 13:14:42 ---2) 098LIPK N52°43.550' E015°31.850' 110.8km 1021m 14:12:29 00:57:47 115.04km/h 324°/16km/h -16km/h 3) 1845ZAM N53°01.800' E017°07.420' 112.5km 1126m 15:11:22 00:58:53 114.58km/h 337°/9km/h 1km/h 4) 081KOSC N52°10.460' E018°34.250' 136.7km 818m 16:33:59 01:22:37 99.26km/h 328°/6km/h 6km/h 5) 243.FL1 N51°50.370' E016°31.700' 145.1km 110m 18:25:39 01:51:40 77.97km/h 339°/11km/h -1km/h

All reached turn points rounded ok. Task completed. Distance: 505.0km, Duration: 05:10:57, Speed: 97.45km/h

See also: <u>Statistics</u>[2୭] <u>General information</u> 3୦ <u>Flight, Task and selection statistics</u> <u>Flight phase statistics</u>[35] <u>Options - Statistics</u>[99]

#### 3.1.4.3 Flight, task, leg or selection statistics

The Flight statistics section (in the Flight page of Statistics) contains the same structure of data as the Task and Selection pages.

The data is structured into the

- General section
- Circling table
- Straight flight table
- Bar graphs and Histograms

General section for the specified section (this is the only section not included in Flight statistics of the Flight page) contains information about:

- flown distance on the task or leg,
- start and finish time of the section,
- duration
- achieved speed for this section.

XC speed is the speed that would have been achieved if the pilot had climbed back to the start altitude

with the average lift. If the finish altitude is lower than the start altitude, then XC speed is lower than plain speed because time to climb back to the start altitude needs to be added to the time spent on task. If finish altitude is higher than the start altitude, then the time spent to climb above the start altitude is subtracted, thus XC speed is higher than speed. Start and finish are always referred to the start and finish of the portion of the flight to which the statistics you are looking at at the moment is referring to.

#### 087KRZY - 098LIPK - 1845ZAM - 081KOSC - 243.FL1

Distance: 505.0km Start: 13:14:42 at 1350m Finish: 18:25:39 at 110m Duration: 05:10:57 Speed: 97.45km/h, XC Speed: 93.90km/h

Maximum altitude gained

This row lists the altitude gained according to FAI badge and world record rules. Details on low and high point are listed as well.

Example for altitude gain line:

#### Flight statistics

### Maximum altitude gained: 2016m, low point 300m at 16:41:19, high point 2316m at 17:39:59

#### Circling table

The data is divided into rows for

- o Total circling
- Circling to the left
- Circling to the right
- Tries(<'min time' is entered in the Options dialog)
- The columns represent
  - Time spent in the specified form of circling (percents in the brackets)
  - Average vertical speed achieved
  - Altitude gained
  - Altitude lost this is all the meters lost while circling

Note that average Vario is calculated as (Altitude gained + altitude lost)/(Time spent)

Example for circling statistics:

Circling:	Time	Yario	Alt.Gain	Alt.Loss	Thermals
Total	02:30:27 (36%)	1.6m/s	15666m	-1243m	45
Left	01:34:23 (63%)	1.6m/s	9949m	-883m	30
Right	00:56:04 (37%)	1.6m/s	5717m	-360m	15
Tries (<45s)	00:04:24 (1%)	-0.1m/s	267m	-283m	10

Straight table with the values for

- Time spent flying straight
- Distance done is the distance covered including all turns and deviations (sum of the distances between fixes)
- Altitude gained while flying straight
- Altitude lost while flying straight
- Average GroundSpeed (Distance done divided by the time spent)
- Average indicated airspeed (IAS) to see how fast the pilot was pushing the glider
- Mean L/D is the average rate of descent or gained if negative (Distance done divided by the sum of altitude gained and lost)

Example of statistics for the straight part of the flight:

Straight:	Time	Dis.Done	Alt.Gain	Alt.Loss	Avg.Gs	IAS	Glides	Avg.Glide	Mean L/D
Total	08:48:24 (83%)	1248.7km	25670m	-41327m	142km/h	128km/h	84	14.9km	79.8
Rising	03:04:52 (35%)	387.6km	2.3m/s		126km/h	115km/h			-15
Sinking	05:43:32 (65%)	861.0km		-2.0m/s	150km/h	135km/h			21
Netto	05:55:12 (67%)	821.7km	0.7m/s		139km/h	127km/h			-59

Bar graphs and Histograms represent the respective data divided into small portions ranges of values (adjustable through Options dialog). The value representing the middle value of the range

- Wind histogram presents the distribution of the wind in different altitude layers. The lines represent
  - Wind vectors. Longer arrow represents stronger wind
  - Altitude layer
  - Time spent in the altitude layer
  - Average wind in the altitude layer
- Vario histogram presents the distribution of thermal strength for the specified part of flight. The lines represent
  - Red bar represents time spent in the vario range
  - Blue bar represents the altitude gained (or lost)
  - Strength of thermal
  - Time spent in that strength of thermal
  - Altitude gained climbing with that climb rate
- Altitude histogram presents the distribution of the strength of thermal in dependence to the height above sea level. The lines represent
  - Red bar represents time spent in the altitude layer,
  - Blue bar represents the average thermal in the layer
  - Altitude layer (the number representing the mid value of the layer)
  - Time spent circling in this layer
  - Average Vario in this layer
- Speed histogram presents the distribution of the speeds used during flight. The lines represent the
  - Red bar represents time spent in a range of speeds
  - Blue bar represents the distance covered in a range of speeds
  - Green bar represents the altitude lost in a range of speeds
  - Mid value of the speed range
  - Time spent flying straight with the respective speeds
  - Distance covered flying with the speed inside that range
  - Altitude lost (or gained if positive) flying with the speeds of this range.

Example of the Bars and Histograms:



Options - Statistics 99

### 3.1.4.4 Flight Phase statistics

On this page you can explore flight parameter values for each flight phase by ordering them on any column.

Sorting flight phases

By clicking on header of any column the data is sorted on this column. If values in the primary sorting colum are repeated, then previous selection is used to determine how data is sorted within the repeated value.

Example 1:

1. Sort phases on 'Begin' column

2. Sort phases on 'Phase' column

Circling and Straight phases are separated. Phases within Circling and Straight are sorted on ascending time. This means that in AVario column you have a chronological list of thermals used.

Example 2:

1. Sort phases on 'End Alt.' column

2. Sort phases on 'Phase' column

Circling and Straight phases are again separated. Phases within Circling and Straight are sorted on descending End Alt value.

Flight   Task   S	idection Pha	505									
Phase	Begin	End	Duration	Start Ak.	End Ak.	dH	AVerio 7	AGep	DeDone	D/H	
Ording - Left	15:34:41	15:36:09	00:01:25	2757m	2990/rs	204m	2.3m/c				-
Ording - Left Stracht (Traa)	15:28:29	15:32:25	00.03:55	2383m 5310	2896/a	503m 222m	2.2m/s 2.1m/s	121500/0	12.360	-56	

Right click on the column section allows you to select:

. ascending sort order

. desending sort order

. which colums are visible

Using Flight phases in desktop

A great way to analyze your flight is to open a desktop with Flight phase statistics and (at least) a route window.

Double click or 'Enter' on a specific flight phase will move the glider symbol to the middle of that phase.

Copying phase statistics for further evaluation

You may select any number of lines from phase statistics and copy them by CtrI+C to clipboard. You may paste them to Excel for example by CtrI+V and do any further analisys you can think of there.

See also <u>Statistics</u>[29] <u>General information</u>[30] <u>Declared task</u>[30] <u>Flight, Task and selection statistics</u>[31] <u>Options - Statistics</u>[99]

# 3.1.5 Panels

Panels are a powerful feature of SeeYou which enable you to see more details about a flight.

These panels are available through Edit > View menu when you are viewing a flight:

. Instruments panel

. Photo panel

- . Airspace violation panel
- . Optimization panel

Note that all panels are resizable and dock-able. By dragging the lateral limits of the panel you can choose its size. The data in the panel will fit the the best it can. By dragging the caption you can undock and move the panel any place you like. Even to your second monitor if you wish (useful when presenting instruments and/or photos). By dragging the caption to any of the corners of the SeeYou screen the instruments become docked to that edge. Double click on the caption docks or undocks the panel. Try dragging it around to see how it works.

### 3.1.5.1 Instruments panel

Showing instruments is a very nice way to present the most important flight parameters to people you are presenting to. You should set the units through Tools > Options > General > Units. All instruments are available in metric and imperial units and then some.

Note that the Instruments panel is resizable and dock-able. By dragging the lateral limits of the panel you can choose the size of the instruments which suits the purpouse best. The instruments will fit the panel the best they can. By dragging the "Cockpit" caption you may undock and move the panel any place you like. Even to your second monitor if you wish. By dragging the "Cockpit" caption to any of the corners of the SeeYou screen the instruments become docked to that edge.





#### 3.1.5.2 Pictures panel

Adding pictures to IGC files 12 is a lot of fun. The pictures are presented in a panel similar to the insturments panel. It is resizable and dockable. By dragging the lateral limits of the panel you can choose its size. The photos in the panel will fit the the best they can. By dragging the "Flight pictures" caption you can undock and move the panel any place you like. Even to your second monitor if you wish. By dragging the caption to any of the corners of the SeeYou screen the instruments become docked to that edge. Double click on the caption docks or un-docks the panel. Try dragging it around to see how it

works.



Photo panel on the left, instruments enabled



Photo panel below, instruments disabled

#### 3.1.5.3 Airspace violation panel

To see whether any airspace was crossed, you should open the panel View > Airspace Violation or press CtrI+I

This will

- Open a small text window with a list of airspace violations
- Change the <u>color scheme</u> <sup>74</sup> to Airspace Violation

Note that only visible airspace is checked. Make sure you enable the types of airspace you are interested in and disable the ones that don't matter. Do this using the <u>Tools > Airspace</u> 92 command from the main menu.

See also: Flight window 24

### 3.1.5.4 Optimization panel

This option will find the longest flown distance for the active flight for different types of rules for crosscountry flights.

SeeYou will optimize the flight from begin of soaring to the end of soaring. If you think that the calculated values are incorrect, you may change the time period by making a <u>selection</u> s<sup>1</sup>.

Select Edit > Optimize from the main menu, Press CtrI+L in the Flight window or click mouse right button in the flight window and select Optimize.

It finds these optimized tasks (if enabled in <u>Options > Optimization</u> [105]): FAI badge and record flights (goal flight, out and return, FAI Triangle and Three turnpoint flights) OLC for gliders (start and finish + 4 points) OLC for Hanggliders and Paragliders (FAI Triangle, Triangle and Free flight with 3 points, 20% distance allowed between start and finish) DMSt (FAI Triangle, Triangle and Free flight with 3 points) SIS-AT (Gummiband)

Click Copy if you would like to see <u>Statistics</u> 72 for the optimized task. It is possible to <u>save the flight</u> 48 with the optimized task.

Optimization	×
Glider index: 108	
Soaring begin: 08:16:35	
Soaring end: 16:34:43	
Results of optimization	_
OLC - gliders	
786,53km - OLC Flight (718,51 pts)	
FAI - gliders	
O 296,41km - Goal flight	
484,07km - Out and return	
🔿 756,23km - 3 Turn Point Flight	
🔘 694,6km - FAI Triangle	
OLC - HG/PG	
747,3km - Triangle (1307,8 pts)	
747,3km - FAI Triangle (1494,7 pts)	
<ul> <li>756,2km - 3 Turn Point Flight (1134,3 pts)</li> </ul>	
DMSt	
<ul> <li>758,2km - 3 Turn Point Flight (702 pts)</li> </ul>	
747,3km - FAI Triangle (830,4 pts)	
<ul> <li>724,1km · Declared FAI triangle (871,6 pts)</li> </ul>	
SIS - AT	
○ 788,5km - SIS-AT	
	1
Copy Submit Close	

See also: <u>Options - Optimization</u>1০চী

# 3.1.6 Using desktops

See <u>Getting Started - Using desktops</u> 10<sup>1</sup> for help on this feature.

# 3.2 Waypoints window

Use this window to manage your waypoints databases.

Edit > Add Waypoint will create a new waypoint. Edit > Edit Waypoint will edit the selected waypoint

See also <u>Home Waypoint</u> [42] <u>Open Waypoint databases</u> [47] <u>Save Waypoint databases</u> [49] <u>Import Waypoints from database</u> [65] <u>Maintaining multiple Waypoint databases</u> [14]



Example of a Waypoints window next to the Task window:

# 3.2.1 Large lcons view

The Large icons view enables you to quickly see the style of the waypoint.

Select <u>View > Large icons</u> 76 or use the icon from the Waypoints toolbar.

Press Ctrl+Insert or mouse right click to add a waypoint. Select a waypoint or more waypoints and Press Ctrl+Delete to remove them from Points.cup

Sort the waypoints on any field through the <u>View > Sort Waypoints</u> 77 menu Select any waypoints and use Ctrl+C to copy their properties to clipboard. You can now paste them to programs such as Excel to make further use of these points.

Select any waypoints and use  $\frac{File > Save As...}{[49]}$  to save them as a separate waypoints file.

See Also <u>Waypoints window</u> 39 Using Keyboard and Mouse

# 3.2.2 Details view

In this view each waypoint is presented in detail:

- Name
- Latitude
- Longitude
- Elevation
- Distance to Home waypoint
- Bearing to Home waypoint
- Style of the waypoint
- Code short name for the waypoint
- Country of the waypoint's location
- Description

Select View > List or use the icon from the Waypoints toolbar.

Press Ctrl+Insert or mouse right click to add a waypoint.

Select a waypoint or more waypoints and Press Ctrl+Delete to remove them from Points.cup Sort the waypoints on any field through the <u>View > Sort Waypoints</u> 77 menu

Select any waypoints and use CtrI+C to copy their properties to clipboard. You can now paste them to programs such as Excel to make further use of these points.

Select any waypoints and use  $\underline{File} > \underline{Save As...}$  49 to save them as a separate waypoints file.

See Also <u>Waypoints window</u> उगे Using Keyboard and Mouse

# 3.2.3 List view

In this view, waypoints are listed with their names only.

Select View > List or use the icon from the Waypoints toolbar.

Press CtrI+Insert or mouse right click to add a waypoint. Select a waypoint or more waypoints and Press CtrI+Delete to remove them from Points.cup Sort the waypoints on any field through the <u>View > Sort Waypoints</u> 77 menu Select any waypoints and use CtrI+C to copy their properties to clipboard. You can now paste them to programs such as Excel to make further use of these points.

Select any waypoints and use  $\frac{File > Save As...}{49}$  to save them as a separate waypoints file.

See Also <u>Waypoints window</u> उभे Using Keyboard and Mouse

### 3.2.4 Map view

In this view points are drawn over Vector and Raster maps (if applicable).

Select View > List or use the icon from the Waypoints toolbar.

Use mouse right-click to edit properties of a waypoint or to create a new waypoint. Press Ctrl + Up to Zoom out Press Ctrl + Down to Zoom in

See also <u>Waypoints window</u> ସେହା

# 3.2.5 Home waypoint

Home waypoint is the origin waypoint for the Waypoints and Tasks window.

- The distance and bearing to a waypoint is measured from the Home waypoint in the <u>Detail view</u> 41 of the Waypoints window
- <u>Map view</u> 42<sup>1</sup> opens with the Home waypoint in the middle
- Take off and Landing point of newly created task are the Home Waypoint.

To change the Home waypoint write a name into the Home Waypoint combo box in the <u>Waypoints</u> toolbar 113 or drag and drop a point from the list, large icons or details view into the Home Waypoints combo box.

In all views you can use the Edit > Home Waypoint menu or mouse right-click and select Home waypoint.

See also <u>Waypoints window</u> 39ी

# 3.3 Tasks window

The task window enables you to create and modify tasks. The task creation can be done <u>over vector and</u> raster maps  $15^{\circ}$  as well as in <u>list view</u>  $44^{\circ}$ .

Select Edit > Tasks 70 from main menu or use the killing icon from Standard toolbar or press Ctrl + T

The task window is divided in two windows.

• <u>Task list</u><sup>[43]</sup> window contains a list of all tasks saved in Points.cup.

The bottom window can be viewed in two ways:

- Use <u>List view</u> 44<sup>1</sup> to create task using waypoint names
- Use Map view 15 to create and modify a task graphically



Example of a Tasks window next to the Waypoints window:

# 3.3.1 Task list

In this window all existing tasks are listed and are ordered by the takeoff point by default.

To create a new task, use Edit > Add Task or use the icon. A new task will be created. The Home waypoint will be selected as take off and landing point.

To make an exact copy of an existing task select a task, then use Edit > Copy Task or use the icon.

After designing a task you can change task options where you can change to templates for AAT, PST or design your own type of task. Double click on the task or use Edit->Task properties [69] to access these functions. Choose Observation Zones [68] tab from Task properties window to setup sectors for each waypoint separately.

The tasks are ordered by Takeoff point by default. A click on the Description header will order the flights by Description, while a click on the Distance will order them by Distance. A second click will reverse the ordering (A->Z will be Z->A)

Drag and drop a task to the flight window. This will change the Declared task for all flights in the Flight window. This is useful when analyzing multiple flights in a competition for example. Many pilots don't declare tasks. This way you can declare the task for all flights with one mouse move.

See also <u>Tasks window</u> 421 <u>FAI Triangle assistant</u> 441

### 3.3.2 List view

This view is useful when planning tasks from already existing waypoints.

Select View > List to change the view or use the 🛄 icon.

To create a new task choose Edit > Add Task or the icon. The focus changes to the List view and you can start typing the name of the waypoint. You can enter as many turnpoints as you wish.

To insert a waypoint you can select Edit > Insert waypoint to task or use the is or press Ctrl + Insert To delete a waypoint from the task select the waypoint you want to remove, then press Ctrl + Delete

Use Edit->Task Properties 69 to edit task type options and observation zones 68 for each waypoint.

See also Tasks window 42

## 3.3.3 Map view

- 1. To start planning flights, open the Tasks window
- 2. Select View > Map from the main menu or click on the 🕮 icon to change view
- 3. To create a new task choose Edit > Add Task feet or the icon
- 4. Click on the Start point, 1st Point, 2nd Point of your task in correct sequence.
- 5. Finish adding waypoints by pressing ESC button once.

That's all. You have created a new task.

# 3.3.4 FAI Triangle assistant

FAI Triangle assistant is a very useful feature which helps you determine the very limits of an FAI area. This allows you to plan FAI Triangles as flat as they can be.

Use CtrI+E to turn FAI Area on and off. Use CtrI+R to rotate FAI Area around task legs.

Tasks window 42



# 3.4 Competition window

SeeYou Competition is a stand-alone Contest managing software solution for gliding contests worldwide.

It features

- Task planning
- Downloading the flight recorders
- Automatic evaluation of the contest flights
- Printing of the results
- Publishing results on the web

All in one software package.

A separate Help file is available for SeeYou Competition. You can download it from the Naviter download pages.



# 4 Menu commands

# 4.1 File

# 4.1.1 Open

The Open dialog is the central way using files associated with SeeYou.

Through the File->Open dialog you can open

- . Flights (IGC, CAI, LXN, FIL, SDI, LO4, LOG, TRK, CTC, MUL, IGCX)
- . Waypoints (CUP, DA4, ATT, WPZ, DAT, DBT, NDB, CDB, WHT, GRW, GPX, KML, KMZ)
- . Airspace (CAR, CUB, TXT, VER, AIR, SUA)
- . Vector maps (CIT)
- . Raster maps (CMR, MDS, QMP, BMP, JPG)
- . Contest file (CUC)

After the Open button is pressed, correct dialog opens where you can further manipulate imported data.

### Open flight

To open a flight

- 1. Select File > Open from main menu or use this icon:
- 2. Find the appropriate folder
- 3. Select a flight
- 4. Click the Open button or double-click the filename.

To open recently used flight:

- 1. Select File from main menu or click the right part of the open icon
- 2. Click on the flight filename you wish to reopen.

### Open Waypoints

With this command you can open Waypoint databases from your disk and append them to your existing database.

- 1. Select File > Open from the main menu
- 2. Find the appropriate folder
- 3. Select the waypoint file (or more files)
- 4. Click on the Open button or double-click the filename
- 5. You will be prompted whether to Append these points to database or not
- 6. If you select Yes, the waypoints will be added to existing waypoints

Warning! If you select No, the existing waypoints will be deleted. Only new points will be in the waypoints database.

See also: <u>Flight window</u> 24 <u>Waypoints window</u> 39 <u>Raster Maps</u> 83 <u>Vector Maps</u> 89 <u>Airspace dialog</u> 92

# 4.1.2 Save As...

The Save dialog can be accessed through the main menu File > Save As... or by Clicking the combination CtrI+S on the keyboard or through the Save icon in the toolbar

It acts differently, depending on which widow was active when we used the command.

- In Route, Graph, Statistics and Flight list windows it will save the Active flight 48.
- In Waypoints and Tasks window it will save the Waypoints and Tasks 49.

Saving pictures

By selecting BMP or JPG File type you can save a custom size and quality screen shot of the flight. This is paricularly useful for web representation (small pictures) and high quality printouts (large pictures)

#### 4.1.2.1 Saving flights

- 1. Open a flight
- 2. Make changes to the flight
- 3. Select File > Save from main menu or click the icon or Click CtrI+S
- 4. Select new filename
- 5. Select the type
- 6. Click Save button

Note that saving a flight does not affect the security signature of the flight. It remains OK even if a flight was saved through SeeYou. This is true if you are using SeeYou 2.8 or later. It is not true for earlier versions.

Saving flight with pictures in IGCX format

Once you have added pictures to the IGC file you may save the IGC file with File > Save. Links to full resolution pictures on your hard drive will be added to the IGC file without loosing the IGC file integrity. This is great for viewing the files on your one and only computer.

But if you want to send your flight with pictures to a friend or even only open it on your other computer you whold have to send the pictures and preserve folder structure. Since that would be a pain and mostly wouldn't work you can now save your flight in a proprietary IGCX format. You can save a file in IGCX format by going to File > Save As > Save as type > IGCX Format File. After you choose the location and file name you get to choose the size of the pictures. The size you choose depends on how you are going to share the IGCX file. If you are going to email it try to keep the complete file size less than 5 MB.



Saving multiple flights

You can save a MUL file with links to many flight files which can therefore be opened by a single click.

Saving pictures

By selecting BMP or JPG File type you can save a custom size and quality screen shot of the flight. This is paricularly useful for web representation (small pictures) and high quality printouts (large pictures)

See also: <u>Picture gallery in SeeYou</u>

### 4.1.2.2 Saving waypoints

There are two ways for saving waypoint files:

- 1. Open the Waypoints [39] or Tasks window [42]
- 2. Select File > Save As command from main menu or click the icon or Click CtrI+S
- 3. Select file name and file type, then click Save
- 4. Move the waypoints and tasks (if applicable to file format) from left to right in the Selector window.

iave			<u> 위 ×</u>
Waypoint			
Conguber:		File: 34 waypoints	
Sale Chango Carportos Caration 53, 8 Cereto Dodework Obdewites Control tas Control tas	-	BULKIC (Jund in task) DEAT D <sup>2</sup> DESSRU (Jund in task) DOMA DOMA DUPORSPT PURINAVIS GRAPOLES (Jund in task) GRAPOLES (Jund in task) KRK LA HELE	I I
Test	-	prices	
Tease Computer: (273.4km) - Trangle, Ston, ACGTA, Furkapasa, Polygon with three parks, LARCEAL, ALGSBU Out and return, New Gorks, Dubrovink, Nov Polygon with Liporits, SVETER, Bares des D Dubrand return, NR, Dubrovink, NR (197.5km) - Stonets, RES, Dubrovink, NR	, Sion RG, TPOL Gorice prine, Le P	Pile: 3 taolo Polygon with three points, 1 (750, Sim) - PAI Inangle, 3 Cultural retard, Math2000	Wesenburg, Gardelegen, De Letter, 2008-AK, 2504-ATH Letter, CP, NENSHACP
(SB3.3km) - Trangle, KRK, SD4), Nove Gorica,	N <sup>RK</sup>	*	OK Cancel

- 5. Select Save waypoint as code if you wish to use the short name of the waypoint to be saved. If a waypoint does not yet have a code, the waypoint name will be cut to 8 characters. You can specify the Code for each waypoint through the Edit waypoint dialog.
- 6. Click the OK button to save the file.

The other way to save Waypoint file is to:

- 1. Select desired waypoints or tasks in the Waypoint or Tasks window
- 2. Select File > Save As from main menu or click on the icon or Click Ctrl+S
- 3. Select file name and file type
- 4. In the Selector window (see above) the selected waypoints are already in the File section.
- 5. Select or unselect Save as code.
- 6. Click the Save button.

Saving Waypoints with pictures in CUPX format

If you have added pictures to the waypoints you should save the waypoints to CUPX format. This way the pictures are saved along with the waypoint details.

Several other formats are supported as well inclduing GPX and KML/KMZ for Google Maps/Google Earth

# 4.1.3 Close

Select File > Close from the main menu. This will close the active window. The active window is the one with blue header part.

# 4.1.4 Close All

Select File > Close All from the main menu. This will close the all open windows within the SeeYou main window.

# 4.1.5 Search...

Through Search dialog you can look for a specific flight or flights in many folders at once.

You can limit the search to specific keywords:

- Pilot's name
- Date between two values
- Takeoff location

🔏 Search	for flights						 _ 🗆 🗙
Search g	ath: ments and Setting	s\Andrej\My Docum	ients(leti				 Cancel
⊡ Pilot	de subfolders name	Date betwee	n	F	Takenff near:		
		19.6.2002	19.6.20	02 <b>•</b> 0.1	ESCE	•	
Date	Pilot		Take off	Landing	Duration	File	
Open	selected flights	Open flights	in single wind	ow			

### 4.1.6 Mobile Wizard

Mobile Wizard connects SeeYou with SeeYou mobile to send files to the Pocket PC. Mobile wizard never expires. That means you don't have to have a registered version of SeeYou to transfer all of the required data to the Pocket PC.

- 1. Connect your Pocket PC to PC through Active Sync
- 2. Run SeeYou
- 3. Go to File > Mobile Wizard

See the <u>Getting started</u> shapter about how to work with SeeYou Mobile.

# 4.1.7 Connection wizard

Connection wizard allows you to download flights from flight recorders.

The wizard is just user interface. Correct Dinamic link libraries (.dll) are requred for communication. If a library is found the corresponding device is listed in the Device type combo box. There are many different behaviors of the devices, so please refer to the users manual of your device for help on how to connect the device to PC.

There are some basic tasks you will want to do with the recorder:

- download fights from the device
- upload or download waypoints
- upload or download tasks
- upload or download flight declaration

Not all of them are available for each device.

This is how the wizard works:

- select actions you want to complete, then press Next
- select flights or waypoints or enter flight declaration data, then press Next
- Communication begins and is finished with a message on display

The wizard stores some last successful values for you to use next time.

G-record for non-approved flight recorders

Since version 2.4 SeeYou will create a G-record at the end of each file downloaded through SeeYou's Connection wizard from non-approved flight recorders like Garmin, MLR and similar (if supported). A separate validation file is available from the website to validate such flights.

Devige type: Interface: Parameters: Collor(LX20,LX2000,Posigraph    Autro  Actions  Convolcad flights from device  Upload waypoints and tasks to device  Upload waypoints and tasks from device  Upload flight declaration to device  Connected to	5=1+1						n Wizard <b>d options</b> e select target device and actions to complete.
Actions  Download flights from device  Upload waypoints and tasks to device  Download waypoints and tasks from device  Upload flight declaration to device  Connected to	<u>×</u>	Parameters:	-	face: O	Interfa AUTO	×	ype: LX20,LX5000,LX7000,Posigraph
Connected to							s www.load flights from device load waypoints and tasks to device www.load waypoints and tasks from device load flight declaration to device
							cted to

# 4.1.8 Page Setup

SeeYou offers you a comprehensive printing and print-previewing functions.

- It is possible to print
- Flights, Graphs and Statistics 53
- Task sheets 54
- Waypoints 54

General preferences are set up through a common Page dialog 52

See also: Print preview 55

Example of Task sheet print preview:



### 4.1.8.1 Page tab

Page tab is common to printing Flights, Tasks and Waypoints

- Select which data to print from Print what section (not applicable everywhere).
- Set up margins for the paper from Margins section
- Select whether or not to print header and footer from Header & Footer section
- Select paper orientation from Orientation section
- A quick print preview will show you the changes you made. Click on the picture for next page.
- Click on the OK button to save changes, Cancel not to save changes
- Click on the Print button to send data to printer
- Click on the Print preview button to show pages on the screen

See also: <u>Page setup</u>[52] <u>Prining Flights. Graphs and Statistics</u>[53] <u>Printing Tasks</u>[54] <u>Printing Waypoints</u>[54] <u>Print preview</u>[55]

### 4.1.8.2 for Flights

When setting up page for printing the flight you can set up preferences separately for:

- · Page see above
- Route
- Graphs
- Statistics

Route tab

- Select what part of the route to print from Print what section
  - Print Whole flight (All)
  - Print what is selected with markers (Selection)
- Select how route should be printed
  - o To fit the page
  - In custom scale (1:500.000 or 1:20.000 as an example)
- Select the amount of page overlapping. This option is used when custom scale is selected from Printed route size and the size of the route exceeds one page.
- A quick print preview will show you the changes you made. Click on the picture for next page.
- · Click on the OK button to save changes, Cancel not to save changes
- · Click on the Print button to send data to printer
- · Click on the Print preview button to show pages on the screen

### Graphs tab

- Select what part of the route to print from Print what section
  - Print Whole flight (All)
  - Print what is selected with markers (Selection)
- Select the number of rows to brake the graph to from Options section.
- A quick print preview will show you the changes you made. Click on the picture for next page.
- · Click on the OK button to save changes, Cancel not to save changes
- · Click on the Print button to send data to printer
- · Click on the Print preview button to show pages on the screen

### Statistics tab

- · Select which statistics to print from Print what section
  - o Flight and task information
  - o Statistics for the task flown
  - Statistics for all leg
  - Statistics for flight phases
- A quick print preview will show you the changes you made. Click on the picture for next page.
- · Click on the OK button to save changes, Cancel not to save changes
- · Click on the Print button to send data to printer
- · Click on the Print preview button to show pages on the screen

See also: <u>Page setup</u>[52] <u>Printing Tasks</u>[54] <u>Print preview</u>[55]

### 4.1.8.3 for Waypoints

When setting up page for printing waypoints you can choose from two tabs

- <u>Page</u> 52
- Waypoint

Waypoints tab

- · Select which from a waypoint to print from Print what section
- Type what is to be printed in the header of the page in Header section
- Type what is to be printed in the footer of the page in Footer section
- A quick print preview will show you the changes you made. Click on the picture for next page.
- · Click on the OK button to save changes, Cancel not to save changes
- · Click on the Print button to send data to printer
- Click on the Print preview button to show pages on the screen

See also: <u>Page setup</u>[52] <u>Prining Flights, Graphs and Statistics</u>[53] <u>Printing Tasks</u>[54] <u>Print preview</u>[55]

### 4.1.8.4 for Tasks

When setting up page for printing a task you can choose from two tabs

- · Page 52
- Task

Task

- Type the text, that should be printed in the header of the page in Header section
- Type the text, that should be printed in the footer of the page in Footer section (left and right part of the footer respectively)

Task Note

• Type the text that should appear in the body of the page in Task Note section

A quick print preview will show you the changes you made. Click on the picture for next page. Click on the Print button to send data to printer Click on the Print preview button to show pages on the screen Click on the OK button to save changes, Cancel not to save changes

See also: <u>Page setup</u>[52] <u>Prining Flights, Graphs and Statistics</u>[53] <u>Printing Waypoints</u>[54] <u>Print preview</u>[55]

# 4.1.9 Print preview

Select File > Print preview or click on the icon There are three different print previews depending on where you accessed Print preview from

- Print preview for a flight
- Print preview for waypoints
- Print preview for a task

A click on the page will show you the next page.

The content of the pages has been set up in Page Setup dialog, which can be accessed through the icon.

See also: <u>Page setup</u>[52] <u>Prining Flights, Graphs and Statistics</u>[53] <u>Printing Tasks</u>[54] <u>Printing Waypoints</u>[54]

Example of Task sheet print preview:



# 4.1.10 Print

Select File > Print or click on the icon or Click CtrI+P Through the Printer dialog select

- Which printer to use (if more printers are available) through Printer section
- Which pages to print through Print range section
- How many copies of the printout you need through Copies section
- Click the OK button to start printing or Cancel not to print anything

All other options are accessible through Properties button and are dependent on your printer. See your printer documentation on how to use them.

See also: <u>Page setup</u>[52] <u>Prining Flights, Graphs and Statistics</u>[53] <u>Printing Tasks</u>[54] <u>Printing Waypoints</u>[54] <u>Print preview</u>[55]

# 4.1.11 Exit

This command will close SeeYou.

When SeeYou is closed, these settings are saved:

- Points.cup file is saved
- Window layout maximized/normal/minimized
- View settings are saved Window (Route, Graph, Statistics, Flight list), Flight parameters, Graph type

# 4.2 Edit

# 4.2.1 for Flight window

### 4.2.1.1 Go To Location

When you want to quickly move the map to a known location, you can use the Go To Location dialog. Press CtrI+G, then select either:

- a waypoint from task,
- a waypoint from database,
- type the Latitude/Longitude coordinates of the desired point.

Use the preview panel to see where you are jumping to. This dialog is available in the <u>Flight window</u><sup>[24]</sup> <u>Waypoints window</u><sup>[39]</sup> and <u>Tasks window</u><sup>[42]</sup>



### 4.2.1.2 Select Active Flight

When multiple flights are loaded into the Flight window, you can only see Statistics, Flight Properties and Task Declaration for the active flight. Arrow keys for navigation only work on the Active flight. To change the active flight, do the following:

- 1. Select Edit > Select Active flight from the main menu or use mouse right-click in the Flight window and select Select Active Flight
- 2. Choose a flight you want to be the Active flight from the list. The color of the date field is the color of the flight track in the multiple flights <u>color scheme</u> <sup>74</sup>.
- 3. Click OK

### 4.2.1.3 Selection

Set Selection when you would like to see the Statistics report for a custom selection in time. Set Selection for flight optimization. For example when you don't want your tow to be a part of Optimized task.

Setting the Selection manually:

- 1. Select Edit > Selection from the main menu or double-click the selection page in the Statistics window.
- 2. Type the times of the 1st and the 2nd marker into the text boxes. The red line is a visual check for your selection.
- 3. Click OK

Setting the selection with the keyboard

- 1. In the Flight window navigate with arrow keys to the place, where you want your 1st marker.
- 2. Press and hold Shift
- 3. Hold Shift and navigate with arrows and Home/End keys to the desired position of the 2nd marker. You will see two circles representing first and second marker respectively (red and blue)

After setting the selection you have immediate access to full Statistics of this section. CtrI+L or <u>Edit > Optimize</u> [62] will give you the longest task between markers.

Changing markers manually is the same as setting them.

Changing markers in the Flight window (Route or Graph view):

- 1. Use arrow keys to navigate close to one of the markers.
- 2. Press and hold Shift
- 3. Holding Shift use the arrow keys to move the marker.

See also: Statistics 29

### 4.2.1.4 Add flight

Add flight will add a flight to the active Flight window.

Select Edit > Add Flight or use the icon on the toolbar or use mouse right-click in the Flight window to access this option.

This will open the Open dialog. The procedure was described in the  $\underline{File} > \underline{Open}[47]$  command section.

### 4.2.1.5 Remove flight

Remove flight will remove flights from the active Flight window.

- 1. Select Edit > Remove flight or use the  $\checkmark$  icon on the toolbar.
- 2. Choose a flight or more flights to remove
- 3. Click Remove button to remove selected flights or Cancel not to remove any flights

See also

### 4.2.1.6 Flight properties

#### 4.2.1.6.1 Flight page

From Flight page of the Flight properties dialog you can set up:

- 1. Time Offset in hours the difference between UTC and local time
- 2. QNH in hectopascal GNSS loggers record QNE value (1013.25hPa). You can set the your own QNH setting for the flight.
- 3. Start altitude is the more accurate and intuitive way to set the appropriate QNH setting. Add m for altitude in meters or ft for altitude in feet. If nothing is added, the default setting is taken. You may also choose QNH of QFE setting according to the 3D maps elevation at take off.
- 4. Pilot's name
- 5. Glider type
- 6. Glider's registration
- 7. Competition Class
- 8. Competition ID Call sign
- 9. Soaring begin and soaring end times (influences optimization and statistics)
- 10. Whether or not it is a glider without an engine (disregards ENL if stored in the IGC file)
- 11. Below this there is information about the logger.

Clicking on the <u>Pilots</u> at button allows you to comfortably select the pilot's data from a list. Clicking on the Add Pilot button allows you to comfortably add a pilot to the <u>Pilots</u> at list. Clicking on the <u>Polar</u> at dialog allows you to select the polar for the glider.

Click OK to use changes, click Cancel not to change anything.

ight properties	2 2
Plight Task Observation Zone Task Optione Source Misc	
UTC Offset (h)         QH±(hPa)         Start ∰blude:           ■         1022.01         QH±(HPa)	•
Bioti Todar Archet	81
Gider type: Polar: LS 8 LS 8 Wnin=0.63n/s, L/D nax=43	1
Begistration: Class: Conpetition (D) Standard PM	
Soaring begin Scoring end 11:25:56 18:23:51 IF Pure glider	
Flight Recorden FILSER, J.X20, Serial Nr: 01095 Manufacture: LXNavigation GPS engine: FDK/G281-14, Geodetic Datum: W123-1994 Additional data Additional record	
OK Caro	

#### 4.2.1.6.2 Task page

Through the Task page you can change the Task declaration for the active flight in Flight window.

- 1. Change the task just like in the Tasks window's List view or
- 2. Change the task on the Map by clicking on the Map Edit button. Additionally to what you are used to in Tasks window you have to click on the close button in the Toolbar or press Escape.

By clicking on the Name column you will notice the lock to change its state. Changing it to unlocked is useful for assigning names to waypoints of the optimized task.

Use Ctrl+Ins to insert a waypoint to task. Use Ctrl+Del to delete a waypoint from task.

્યા	personale		ana new ho	Adou win	losee t
area a	Name 🔒	Lattude	Langitude	Debance	Course
ale off	096LESZ	NE1*90.000	E016*32.030		
Start	DEFERZY	NS1*54.300	ED16*27.020		
1.Point	098LIPK	N52143.590	E015*31,890	110.8km	326*
2. Point	10452AM	NE3P01.800	2017*07.420	112.5km	72*
3.Point	081K05C	N52*10,460*	E018*34.290	1.36.7km	134*
Proint	243.FL1	NS1*50.370	2016/31.700	145.tkm	256*
anding	096LESZ	N51*50.0007	E016*32.020		

4.2.1.6.3 Observation Zones

See Task Properties->Observation Zone 68

4.2.1.6.4 Task options

See Task Properties->Options

4.2.1.6.5 Photos

If you have added pictures to your flight 12 you may add, remove and offset the pictures through this dialog.

Flight propertie	s				?	×
Flight Start p	Task points	Obser Pł	rvation zo notos	one	Task opt Misc	tions
IMG_209	90.JPG	IMG_2093.	JPG	IMG_20	95. JPG	•
		4			5	•
Calibration				T Adv	anced set	tings
Camera Tim 0 In-flight pho	e Offset [s] otos will not b	e shifted,	When G	iPS data is IF Date ar	present	<b>-</b>
				ОК	Ca	incel

4.2.1.6.6 Start points

Some contests use multiple start points from which a pilot can choose. SeeYou can find the right start point automatically. You need to enter a list of allowed start points in this dialog, the rest will be calculated automatically.

ight pr	operties				?;
Flight	Task	Observation zone	Task options	Start points	Misc
🔽 Use	e multiple	starts			
OLesci Huje	•				
Ajdha					
, 			Add		elete
			0	ĸ	Cancel

#### 4.2.1.6.7 Source page

In this page you can view the .IGC source of the active flight in the Flight window.

For advanced users:

Click into the list box and press Ctrl+F9. The page goes into Editing mode. You can now manually edit any part of the .IGC file.

This will make the flight's task declaration invalid (integrity check BAD). Changes will be written to file only after saving the flight.

### 4.2.1.6.8 Misc

This page allows you to setup

- COM port on which the NMEA stream from the selected flight is output
- Glider icon for the 3D view

#### 4.2.1.7 Task declaration

See <u>Task page of the Flight Properties</u> [59] dialog for help on this function

### 4.2.1.8 Assign Task

For this option to be available you must have at least one Task in your Tasks window. It is particularly useful for competition organization.

By selecting this option you can quickly assign a Task from your database to open flight or flights. A dialog with all existing tasks will open. You can sort these tasks on any given column.

### 4.2.1.9 Optimize

See Optimization panel 38

### 4.2.1.10 Waypoints

Select Edit > Waypoints, press CtrI+W or use the kinetic icon from toolbar. The command Opens the Waypoints window.

See <u>Waypoints window</u> [39] for more help

# 4.2.1.11 Tasks

Select Edit > Tasks, press Ctrl+T or use the icon from toolbar. The command Opens the Tasks window.

See <u>Tasks window</u> 42<sup>1</sup> for more help

# 4.2.2 for Waypoints window

### 4.2.2.1 Go to location

See Edit->for Flight window->Go to location 57 for help with this feature.

### 4.2.2.2 Home waypoint

This command selects the referencing waypoint for the Waypoints and Tasks window.

Select Edit > Home Waypoint, use mouse right-click and select Home Waypoint in the Waypoints and Tasks windows or type the name of the Home waypoint into the Home Waypoint combo box on the Waypoints Toolbar.

See <u>Waypoints window - home Waypoint</u> 42 for more help.

### 4.2.2.3 Edit waypoint

Use this command to edit the properties of a waypoint.

First select a waypoint, then select Edit > Edit Waypoint or use the 4 icon from toolbar. In Map view click mouse right button over the waypoint and select Edit > Edit Waypoint.

The Edit Waypoint dialog opens with 11 properties

- 1. Name: The name of the waypoint (all alphanumeric signs are accepted)
- 2. Style: Choose from 17 different styles for a waypoint



- 3. Elevation: the altitude of the waypoint (accepts numbers and altitude units)
- 4. Latitude of the waypoint (must be entered through a mask corresponding to selected Lat/Lon format)
- 5. Longitude of the waypoint (must be entered through a mask corresponding to selected Lat/Lon format)
- 6. Code: The name that is used for this waypoint in your logger (Limited to 8 aphanumeric characters)
- 7. Country of the waypoint location (select from drop-down list)
- 8. Direction of the runway (accepts numbers 0-360 in degrees)
- 9. Length of the runway (accepts numbers with a distance unit)
- 10. Frequency of the airport (checking for aviation frequencies not enabled, but user expects values in MHz)
- 11. Description (free text)

Fields 8, 9 and 10 are only applicable to landable waypoint styles (Airport with grass runway, Glider site, Airport with solid runway and Outlanding place)

#### Editing multiple waypoints at once

Sometimes you will want to change a single parameter in many waypoints. Simply select all waypoints in question and change any of these fields:

- Country
- Style
- Elevation
- Description

### Adding pictures to waypoints

Use the button to add a picture which describes the waypoint you are editing. You may add any number of pictures to each waypoint. Make sure you <u>save the changes in CUPX format</u> to be able to use them in SeeYou Mobile and elsewhere.

Name:		Country:
ACHENSEE		AT Austria
St <u>y</u> le:		Code:
O Unknown	•	ACHENS
L <u>a</u> titude:	Longitude:	Elevation:
N47°26'00"	E011°56'20"	3084ft
Direction: Len	gth: <u>F</u> requency:	
timestamp='2011-0	meist Nordwind, Wiese h 5-15 14:33:43'	Anguleidite Rwoir=-/31
Vom See her blAvst timestamp='2011-0 Images	meist Nordwind, Wiese h	

See also: <u>Waypoints window</u> 39ी

### 4.2.2.4 Add waypoint

This command adds a waypoint to your Points.cup file.

Select Edit > Add Waypoint from main menu or through the icon In Map view this function is called if mouse right-click is pressed and is selected. A blank Waypoint Editor dialog is opened.

See <u>Edit waypoint</u> [63<sup>°</sup>] for details how to edit the waypoint.

See also: <u>Waypoints window</u> [୨୨ Import Waypoints ଜଣ

### 4.2.2.5 Remove waypoint

This command will remove a waypoint from your Points.cup waypoint file. Select a waypoint or more waypoints from the list view and select Edit > Remove Waypoint from the

main menu or press the 🕅 icon on the toolbar.

See also: Waypoints window 39

### 4.2.2.6 Import Waypoints

This feature is only available if you have installed Waypoint and Airfield database for SeeYou. If you see this option in the Edit menu for Waypoints, you have. If not, you can download points.exe from Naviter and run it on your computer. This will install seeyou.cup in your SeeYou directory.

By default this dialog will pop-up on start if your Waypoint database is empty. This will not happen if you have disabled this function in Options - Miscellaneous

Use the various options to create a filter for 36.000+ waypoints in this database. Some options are selected by default.

See also: <u>Waypoints window</u> 39

Country       Style         Select All       Unselect All         AR Argentina       IWaypoint         AU Australie       IWaypoint         AT Australie       IWaypoint         BE Beigum       Outlanding Place         BA Boshia and Herzegovina       Gider Site         BG Bulgaria       IWaypoint         C A Canada       Image: Site Site         C A Canada       Image: Site Site         C A Canada       Image: Site Site Site Site         C C Online       Mountain Pass         D K Denmark       Image: Site Site Site Site Site Site Site Site	Waypoint Wizard Select appropriate import options belo	 N.
11 19 Janan 990-00.000	Country  Select All AR Argentina AU Australie AT Australie AT Australie BE Belgum BA Bosnia and Herzegovina BG Bulgaria CA Canada CL Chile CN Chins HR Croasta CZ Crech Republic DK Denmark EE Estonia EFI Finand FR France DE Germany GR Greece HU Hungary IE [Ereland IT Italy IP Janan	Style Select <u>All</u> Ugselect Al Waypoint Arport with Grass Runway Cutlanding Place Gilder Site Arport with Sold Runway Mountain Plass Mountain Top Bounding Box Max.Latitude: N90*00.000 Min.Longitude: Kinutatitude: S90*00.000 Min.Latitude: S90*00.000

### 4.2.2.7 Waypoints

Select Edit > Waypoints, press Ctrl+W or use the kinetic icon from toolbar. The command Opens the Waypoints window.

See <u>Waypoints window</u> [39] for more help

### 4.2.2.8 Tasks

Select Edit > Tasks, press CtrI+T or use the icon from toolbar. The command Opens the Tasks window.

See Tasks window 42 for more help

# 4.2.3 for Tasks window

### 4.2.3.1 Go to location

See Edit->for Flight window->Go to location 57 for help with this feature.

### 4.2.3.2 Insert waypoint to task

This command will add a waypoint into the active task.

- 1. Select a task
- 2. Select a waypoint from the task. It is not possible to insert a waypoint before Take off, Start and Landing points.
- 3. Select Edit > Insert waypoint to task or click on the icon on the toolbar
- 4. Select the waypoint by typing a name into the Name column.

See also: Tasks window 42

### 4.2.3.3 Delete waypoint from task

This command will delete the selected waypoint from the active task

- 1. Select a Task
- 2. Select a Waypoint
- 3. Select Edit > Delete a waypoint from Task or click on the <sup>ℜ</sup> icon on the toolbar or click mouse right-button and select Delete Waypoint from task.

See also: Tasks window 421

#### 4.2.3.4 Home Waypoint

This command selects the referencing waypoint for the Waypoints and Tasks window.

Select Edit > Home Waypoint, use mouse right-click and select Home Waypoint in the Waypoints and Tasks windows or type the name of the Home waypoint into the Home Waypoint combo box on the Waypoints Toolbar.

See <u>Waypoints window - home Waypoint</u> 42<sup>1</sup> for more help.

### 4.2.3.5 Add Task

This command will add a new task to the list of tasks in Points.cup file.

- 1. Open the Tasks Window
- 2. Select Edit > Add Task from main menu or click on the icon from the toolbar or click mouse right button and select Add Task.
- 3. A new Task opens with a blank list of Points, only Home Waypoint is selected as the Take off and Landing Point

See also: Tasks window 421
## 4.2.3.6 Remove Task

This command will delete an existing task from the list of tasks in Points.cup file.

- 1. Open the Tasks Window
- 2. Select a task from Task list window.
- 3. Choose Edit->Remove Task or press to delete this task from Points.cup

See also: Tasks window 42

### 4.2.3.7 Copy Task

This command will make an exact copy of an existing task in the list of tasks in Points.cup file.

- 1. Open the Tasks Window
- 2. Select an existing task from Task List 43.
- 2. Select Edit > Copy Task from main menu or click on the kick icon from the toolbar or click mouse right button and select Add Task.
- 3. A new Task opens with a blank list of Points, only Home Waypoint is selected as the Take off and Landing Point

See also: Tasks window 42

### 4.2.3.8 Task Properties

The Task Properties dialog is used to define Observation Zones and Task options for a given task. It has two Tabs:

. Observation Zones 68

. Options 69

#### 4.2.3.8.1 Observation Zones

Use this dialog when planning Assigned Area tasks. It enables you to create a custom observation zone for each waypoint. An observation zone can be determined by setting parameters of two arbitrary arcs.

You can access this dialog by choosing Edit->Task Properties->Observation Zones tab or by using mouse right-click over an observation zone in map view. The picture will let you see what you are doing.

To change an observation zone do the following:

- 1. Select a waypoint you wish to edit
- 2. Choose the Direction from which angles are calculated. You can choose from:
  - Fixed value
  - Symmetrical
  - To Next Point
  - To Previous Point
  - To Start Point
- 3. If you have chosen Fixed value you can enter the desired main direction in Angle12 field. This value represents the bearing of the bisector of the observation zone.
- 4. Set Radius1, Angle1, Radius2, Angle2 to set the two arbitrary arcs. Look at changes in the picture for what's hapenning.

See also: <u>Tasks window</u> 42 <u>Task Options</u> 69

Task Properties	? ×
Observation Zone Options	
3.Point - Javorjev vrh	•
	Javorjev vrh 3. Javorjev vrh
Move origin Line Reduce leg distance Direction: Symmetrical	
Radius1: Angle1: Radius2 3km 45 I Okm	: Angle2:
	OK Cancel

#### 4.2.3.8.2 Options

Use this dialog to determine how results and statistics is calculated. Select Edit->Task Properties from the main menu to open this dialog.

### Description:

This will replace the automatically assigned description for the Task in the Tasks window.

### Type:

You can choose from three predefined Task Types:

. Assigned Speed Task (AST) is a classical Task with waypoints that need to be flown in designated order.

. Distance Task with Assigned Areas (TDT/AA and DST/AA) is a task where competitors have to enter each Assigned Area in predefined order. One fix in each observation zone is used for calculating maximum flown distance.

. Distance Task with Turn Points (TDT/TP and DST/TP) is a so called Cat's Craddle task, where pilot chooses which point he is going to turn next in the air.

### No start before:

This is the opening time of the start gate in competition.

### Task time:

Format of this field is HH:MM:SS (hours:minutes:seconds). If this value is not set to zero, then the calculation assumes that a minimum task time has been set for this task. If task time is shorter than this minimum task time then the speed is calculated by dividing task distance with task time rather than time actually spent on task.

#### Task distance calculation

. use waypoints: if this option is checked, then distance between reached waypoints will be used to determine the length of the task flown.

. use flight fixes: if this option is checked, then one fix in each observation zone will be used to calculate distance flown so, that the result will be maximum distance flown.

#### Random order of waypoints

This option is used for Cat's Craddle tasks (TDT/TP, DST/TP). This option can only be used with "use waypoints" type of distance calculation.

. Maximum number of waypoints that pilot can use. This value includes start and finish waypoints.

. Fixed number of waypoints at beginning 1 - start only, 2 - first waypoint after start is mandatory. . Fixed number of waypoints at end 1 - finish only, 2 - last waypoint is mandatory before finishing.

Note: If mandatory waypoints can be used in flight as well, they have to be declared twice.

. Bonus for finish value is self explanatory

### Uncompleted leg

With this option you can choose how distance from last waypoint is calculated for outlanded pilots. . calculate minimum distance to next observation zone from point of landing or virtual outlanding (used for TDT/AA and DST/AA tasks)

. calculate maximum distance from last observation zone (used for TDT/TP and DST/TP tasks)

#### Allow missed zones

SeeYou has a "missed zone buffer" horizontally and vertically. If the flight passes misses an area for less than the values entered in these boxes, a warning is issued. If both values are 0, missed zones are not allowed.

See also: <u>Tasks window</u> 421 <u>Observation Zones</u> 681

sk Properties
Observation Zone Options
Description: Malikeng Day 4
Type: Assigned Speed Task (AST)
No start before: 00.00.00 Task time: 00.00.00
Task distance calculation
use waypoints     O use flight fixes
Random order of waypoints
10 🝧 Maximum number of weppints
1 Fixed number of weypoints at beginning
Execting material ways at end
Completed leg     Calculate minimum distance to next observation zone
C calculate maximum distance from last observation zone
Missed observation zones
I Allow missed zones Near distance: 0.5km
·
OK. Cancel

## 4.2.3.9 Waypoints

Select Edit > Waypoints, press CtrI+W or use the icon from toolbar. The command Opens the Waypoints window.

See <u>Waypoints window</u> [39] for more help

## 4.2.3.10 Tasks

Select Edit > Tasks, press CtrI+T or use the icon from toolbar. The command Opens the Tasks window.

See Tasks window 42 for more help

# 4.3 View

# 4.3.1 for Flight window

## 4.3.1.1 Route

This command will open the flight window in Route view mode. The flight will be shown over vector or raster maps, depending on which are available or enabled.

Select View > Route or click the  $\bigtriangleup$  icon on the toolbar.

See also <u>Flight window</u><sup>[24]</sup> <u>Flight Window - Route view</u><sup>[25]</sup> <u>Creating Desktops</u><sup>[108]</sup>

## 4.3.1.2 3D view

This command opens the flight in 3-dimensional view.

Select View > 3D view or use the 😻 icon.

See also: <u>Flight window->3D window</u><sup>26</sup> <u>Options->3D view</u><sup>[99</sup>]

### 4.3.1.3 Graph

This command will show the flights in active flight window in one of the graphs. The x-axis always represents time, the y-axis represents one of the following:

- 1. Altitude
- 2. GPS Altitude
- 3. Vertical speed
- 4. Netto vertical speed
- 5. Task speed
- 6. Ground speed
- 7. True airspeed
- 8. Fix accuracy
- 9. Engine noise level
- 10. Means of propulsion



See also <u>Flight window</u> 24ୀ <u>Creating Desktops</u> 108

### 4.3.1.4 Statistics

This command will show you the statistics report for the active flight, the declared task of this flight and the custom selection in the flight, if any.

Select View > Statistics in the Flight Window or click the  $\frac{1}{1000}$  icon from the toolbar.

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24 <u>Statistics</u> 29 <u>Creating Desktops</u> 108

## 4.3.1.5 Show

You can choose which map layers to show in the map:

- . Waypoints (Ctrl + 1)
- . Airspace (Ctrl + 2)
- . Vector maps (Ctrl + 3)
- . Raster maps (Ctrl + 4)
- . Photo icons (Ctrl + 5)

### 4.3.1.6 Instruments

See Instruments panel 36

### 4.3.1.7 Flight parameters

This command shows or hides the Flight Parameter window at the bottom of the Flight Window. Select View > Flight Parameters from the main menu or click mouse right-button and select View > Flight parameters from the pop-up window.

Flight parameters present different data in circling

Flight	Time	Alt	Vario	Gsp	dt	dH	AVario	AGsp	DisDone	D/H
ISI	12:54:37	803m	3.4m/s	124km/h	00:02:52	502m	2.9m/s			

and in straight flight

Flight	Time	Alt	Vario	Gsp	dt	dH	AVario	AGsp	DisDone	D/H
ISI	13:46:29	983m	-1.1m/s	232km/h	00:16:16	-273m	-0.3m/s	187km/h	50.8km	186

Featured parameters:

- CN Contest number of the glider
- Time Current time (Stored time+Time Offset)
- Alt Current altitude
- Vario Current variometer reading
- Gsp Current groundspeed
- dt time of the featured section (either climbing or straight flight)
- dH difference in altitude between the start and end of featured section
- AVario average vario for the section
- AGsp average groundspeed for the section
- DisDone Sum of distances between fixes for the section
- L/D Glide ration for the section
- (The last three items are only represented for straight flight sections)
- Dis.Task Distance since crossing the start line
- Vt Travel speed average speed for last 30 minutes (by default)
- Vavg. Task speed average speed since crossing the start line
- L/D Finish glide ratio to the fix in the IGC file where the finish or outlanding was calculated
- Wind current wind, it is the same information as the wind arrow in the route view
- AGL altitude Above Ground Level
- IAS current Indicated AirSpeed
- TAS current True AirSpeed
- Trk current track, the direction of flight
- GPS Alt. current GPS Altitude
- Netto current raising or sinking of the air (very much affected by the selected Polar 94)
- Comp. current wind component

Columns can also be mixed up. Use drag a column into its new position or use mouse right button to open a dialog.

After a mouse has rested over a certain line of flight parameters, additional data is shown as hint. Such hint will show pilot's name, glider type, date of flight etc.

See also: Flight window 24

### 4.3.1.8 Photos

Enter topic text here.

### 4.3.1.9 Legend

This command shows or hides the Legend on the right part of the Flight Window.

The colors presented in the Legend refer to the chosen <u>color scheme</u> <sup>74</sup> for the active flight.

Note that a any Graph 72 can be colored in any color scheme 74.

For those color schemes where it makes sense, the current value is displayed in the legend as a marker.

See also: Flight window 24

### 4.3.1.10 Airspace violation

See Airspace violation panel 38

### 4.3.1.11 Colors

Select View > Colors or use the combo box in the Flight Toolbar or use mouse right-click in the Flight Window and select Colors.

This command enables you to set the color scheme for the active Flight window. You can choose from these Color schemes:

- 1. Fixed : the same color for all flights. You can select this color through the button next to this choice
- 2. Multiple flights : each flight in another color
- 3. Altitude : red=low, blue=high
- 4. GPS Altitude : red=low, blue=high
- 5. Vario : green=down, red=up
- 6. Ground speed : green=slow, red=fast
- 7. Task speed : blue=slow, red=fast
- 8. GPS status : green=straight, orange=circling right, yellow=circling left, violett=on tow or with engine
- 9. Fix accuracy : stored in the IGC file
- 10. Engine noise level (ENL) : green=quiet, red=loud
- 11. Time : flight track changes from blue to red and vice versa every X minutes (30min in example below)
- 12. Airspace verification : flight track color changes inside of airspaces
- 13. Task : Each leg is colored in its own color, flight before start and after finish is gray

ę	Track color	<u>? ×</u>
	Select Fix Color	
	C Fixed	○ Tas <u>k</u> speed
	C Multiple flights	C Ggs status
	<ul> <li>Altitude</li> </ul>	C Fix accuracy
	C Ggs altitude	C Engine noise level
	⊂ V <u>a</u> rio	C <u>T</u> ime 30min
	C Ground speed	C Airspace violation
	C True airspeed	C Tas <u>k</u>
	🔿 Netto varjo	
	ОК	Cancel

These values can also be set through the combo box in the Flight Toolbar

🗳 🌌 l	Altitude 👻	4	<b>\$</b>
	Fixed Multiple flights		
	Altitude		
b" ~~~	Gps altitude Vario	00'00'	~
Y	Ground speed True airspeed	X	
K.	Netto Vario	X	ł
PH A	Gps status	V	
when	Fix accuracy Engine noise level	Q	
m.	Time Airspace violation	À	A
Heilbronn	Task	~	Y

See also: Flight window 24

### 4.3.1.12 Zoom

This command enables you to set the Zoom value for the Flight Window.

Select View > Zoom or use the combo box in the Standard Toolbar or use mouse right-click in the Flight window and select Zoom.

Choose a value for the horizontal axis. You can enter either:

- Percents (see below for exact explanation)
- Distance in kilometers (add km), nautical miles (nm) or statute miles (ml)
- Scale in one to 'any value', for example 1:50000

See also: Flight window 24

### 4.3.1.13 Toolbars

With this command you can control which toolbars are visible.

Select View > Toolbars from the main menu or mouse right-click the toolbar part of any the SeeYou main window. In Flight window you can only select or unselect these toolbars:

- 1. Standard 111
- 2. Flight 112
- 3. Animate 113

Customize option enables you to manually select which toolbars to use.

### 4.3.1.14 Status bar

Shows or hides the lowest line - Status bar - of the SeeYou window.

## 4.3.2 for Waypoints window

### 4.3.2.1 Large icons

Use this option to see the Waypoints with their respective icons for the Style.

Select View > Large Icons from the main menu or use the icon in the Waypoints toolbar or use mouse right-click and select View > Large Icons.

See also Waypoints window 40

### 4.3.2.2 List

Use this command to see the list of all the names of the Waypoints in your Points.cup file.

Select View > List from the main menu or use the icon in the Waypoints toolbar or use mouse rightclick and select View > List.

See also Waypoints window 40

### 4.3.2.3 Details

Use this command to see the list of all the waypoints and their attributes from your Points.cup file. Note that you can click on the header to sort waypoint on the values in the respective column.

Select View > Details from the main menu or use the icon in the Waypoints toolbar or use mouse right-click and select View > List.

See also Waypoints window 40

### 4.3.2.4 Map

Use this command to see the Waypoints on the map.

Select View > Details from the main menu or use the icon in the Waypoints toolbar or use mouse right-click and select View > List.

See also Waypoints window 40

### 4.3.2.5 Sort Waypoints

Waypoints can be sorted in Large icons 76, list 76 and details view 77. They can be sorted by

- Name
- Latitude
- Longitude
- Elevation
- Style
- Distance to Home Waypoint
- Bearing to Home Waypoint
- Code (short name for the logger)
- Country

See also <u>Waypoints window</u> 40ी

## 4.3.2.6 Zoom

This command enables you to set the Zoom value for the Flight Window.

Select View > Zoom or use the combo box in the Standard Toolbar or use mouse right-click in the Flight window and select Zoom.

Choose a value for the horizontal axis. You can enter either:

- Percents (see below for exact explanation)
- Distance in kilometers (add km), nautical miles (nm) or statute miles (ml)
- Scale in one to 'any value', for example 1:50000

See also <u>Waypoints window</u> 401

### 4.3.2.7 Toolbars

With this command you can control which toolbars are visible.

Select View > Toolbars from the main menu or mouse right-click the toolbar part of any the SeeYou main window. In Waypoints window you can only select or unselect these toolbars:

- 1. Standard 111
- 2. Waypoint 113

See also Waypoints window 40

### 4.3.2.8 Status bar

Shows or hides the lowest line - Status bar - of the SeeYou window.

### 4.3.3 for Tasks window

### 4.3.3.1 List

Use this command to present the selected task in tabular view.

Select View > List from the main menu or use the icon from the Tasks toolbar or use the mouse right-click and select View > List.

See also Tasks window 42

## 4.3.3.2 Map

Use this command to present the selected task over the maps (if available).

Select View > Map from the main menu or use the icon from the Tasks toolbar or use the mouse right-click and select View > Map.

See also Tasks window 42

### 4.3.3.3 Task information

Task information window is only active in Map view.

It shows

- Waypoint name
- Leg distance
- Leg bearing
- Leg percentage
- Total task distance
- Task type and triangle distance if applicable

See also Tasks window 42

### 4.3.3.4 Show FAI Area

This feature enables you to show or hide the FAI Area assistant.

Select View > Show FAI Area, use the 🔯 icon or press CtrI+E.

FAI Area is shown for one of the already designed legs of a Task. If you put the third waypoint inside this area, the designed task will be in the shape of an FAI Triangle.

See also: <u>Tasks window</u> बिटी <u>FAI Triangle assistant</u> बिकी Options->Task planning गि०मे

### 4.3.3.5 Rotate FAI Area

This feature enables you to move the FAI Area assistant around the legs.

Select View > Show FAI Area, use the icon or press CtrI+R repeatedly.

FAI Area is shown for one of the already designed legs of a Task. If you put the third waypoint inside this area, the designed task will be in the shape of an FAI Triangle.

See also: <u>Tasks window</u> 42 <u>FAI Triangle assistant</u> 44 <u>Options->Task planning</u> 104

### 4.3.3.6 Zoom

This command enables you to set the Zoom value for the Flight Window. Select View > Zoom or use the combo box in the Standard Toolbar or use mouse right-click in the Flight window and select Zoom.

Choose a value for the horizontal axis. You can enter either:

- Percents (see below for exact explanation)
- Distance in kilometers (add km), nautical miles (nm) or statute miles (ml)
- Scale in one to 'any value', for example 1:50000

See also Tasks window 42

### 4.3.3.7 Toolbars

With this command you can control which toolbars are visible.

Select View > Toolbars from the main menu or mouse right-click the toolbar part of any the SeeYou main window. In Flight window you can only select or unselect these toolbars:

- 1. Standard 111
- 2. <u>Task</u>114

Customize option enables you to manually select which toolbars to use.

See also Tasks window 42

### 4.3.3.8 Status bar

Shows or hides the lowest line - Status bar - of the SeeYou window.

# 4.4 Animate

## 4.4.1 Play

Use this command to start or continue the animation of the flight or multiple flights in the active Flight Window

Select Animate > Play form the main menu in the Flight Window or use the  $\boxed{13}$  icon from the Animate

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24ी <u>Synchronization</u> 83ी <u>Using Keyboard and Mouse</u> 117ी

## 4.4.2 Pause

Use this command to temporarily stop the animation. The positions of gliders and their synchronization information is not changed. Using the next and previous icons from the Animation toolbar or using the arrow keys will move all gliders.

Select Animate > Pause from the main menu in the Flight Window or use the **ा** icon from the <u>Animation toolbar</u> 11डे.

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24 <u>Synchronization</u> 83 <u>Using Keyboard and Mouse</u> 117

# 4.4.3 Stop

Use this command to terminate the animation. The synchronization and glider positions are reset.

Select Animate > Stop from the main menu in the Flight Window or use the | icon from the <u>Animation</u> toolbar 113.

See also <u>Flight window</u>[24] <u>Synchronization</u>[83] <u>Using Keyboard and Mouse</u>[117]

## 4.4.4 Previous thermal

Use this command to jump from the current position to the position of the start of the previous circling. If this command is used when the Pause button is pressed, then all flights in the active window will move back for the same amount of time.

Select Animate > Previous Thermal from the main menu in the Flight Window or use the  $\boxed{1}$  icon from the Animate toolbar [113] or press Ctrl+Left arrow key.

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24 <u>Synchronization</u> 83 <u>Using Keyboard and Mouse</u> 117

## 4.4.5 Previous position

Use this command to move the glider from the current position to the previous position. If this command is used when the Pause button is pressed, then all flights in the active window will move back for the same amount of time.

Select Animate > Previous Position from the main menu in the Flight Window or use the 4 icon from the Animate toolbar [113] or press Left arrow key.

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24 <u>Synchronization</u> छि <u>Using Keyboard and Mouse</u> 117

## 4.4.6 Next position

Use this command to move the glider from the current position to the next position. If this command is used when the Pause button is pressed, then all flights in the active window will move forward for the same amount of time.

Select Animate > Next Position from the main menu in the Flight Window or use the kick icon from the Animate toolbar [113] or press Right arrow key.

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24 <u>Synchronization</u> 83 <u>Using Keyboard and Mouse</u> 117

## 4.4.7 Next thermal

Use this command to jump from the current position to the position of the start of the next circling. If this command is used when the Pause button is pressed, then all flights in the active window will move back for the same amount of time.

Select Animate > Next Thermal from the main menu in the Flight Window or use the 113 icon from the Animate toolbar [113] or press Ctrl+Left arrow key.

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24ी <u>Synchronization</u> 83ी <u>Using Keyboard and Mouse</u> 117ी

## 4.4.8 Animation rate

Use this command to control the speed of the animation.

Select Animate > Animation rate from the main menu in the Flight Window or use the 2 icon from the Animate toolbar [113].

See also <u>Flight window</u>[24] <u>Synchronization</u>[83] <u>Using Keyboard and Mouse</u>[117]

## 4.4.9 Synchronization

Use this command to set the synchronization method for multiple flights in the active Flight Window.

Select Animate > Synchronization from the main menu in the Flight Window to use this command.

There are three automatic synchronization methods and a custom method:

- 1. Real Time synchronization will show glider positions without time offset.
- 2. Take off time synchronization sets a time offset to each flight in the active Flight Window so, that all flights take off at the same time. The number next to each flight represents take off time.
- 3. Start Time synchronization sets a time offset to each flight in the active Flight Window so, that all flights leave start sector at the same time. The number next to each flight represents the start time. Note that multiple flights are synchronized to each own's task. To synchronize them to a given task (in competition for example) you should assign them one task by dragging it from the Task list or checking the 'Show message Copy Task' in the Options Misc<sup>107</sup>
- 4. Finish Time synchronizes all flights to their finish time.
- 5. Landing Time sychronizes all flights to their landing time
- 6. Custom Synchronization is possible if you move the glider to desired positions, then select Animate > Synchronization > Synchronize > Selected time

See also Flight window 24

# 4.5 Tools

## 4.5.1 Raster Maps

### 4.5.1.1 About Raster Maps

Use this command to add Raster Maps or to change the preferences of already loaded Raster Maps.

Select Tools > Raster Maps.

To control how to use Raster Maps, use these controls:

- Edit properties of a raster map 88
- Add a raster map 84
- Remove raster map 86

### CMR SeeYou Raster Maps

CMR maps are the easiest way to use and share raster maps. CMR format stores calibration information, so all you need to do is <u>File > Open[47]</u> the CMR raster map and the process is finished. The same goes for sharing them. Send a CMR map (or a CD with CMR maps) to a friend. All he has to do is File > Open them with SeeYou. Satellite images for many parts of the World in CMR format can be downloaded from our web pages.

Raster maps come in many shapes and scales. In order to get the best out of viewing them, you may select groups for loaded maps. Select several maps from the Raster Maps dialog, then change the Map group value for all of them. If you want to quickly turn one group on or off, simply right click the "R" button in the lower left corner of the SeeYou window and select/deselect the ones that apply.

### Map Description File

Map Description file (.MDS) is a simple text file. A comma separated value file contains the properties of the raster maps in the following order:

- 1. file name
- 2. Upper left corner Longitude
- 3. Upper left corner Latitude
- 4. Bottom right corner Longitude
- 5. Bottom right corner Latitude
- 6. Priority

Each raster map is presented with one line in Map description file.

In the List view, you can select which of the loaded maps to present in the Flight Window. Make sure checkbox next to the map is checked if you wish to see this map in the Flight window.

In the Details view, you can view the properties of each loaded raster map as well as select which ones to show. Make sure checkbox next to the map is checked if you wish to see this map in the Flight window.

See also Flight window 24

### 4.5.1.2 Add Raster Maps

CMR SeeYou Raster Maps

CMR maps are the easiest way to use and share raster maps. CMR format stores calibration information, so all you need to do is  $\underline{File} > \underline{Open}[47]$  the CMR raster map and the process is finished. The same goes for sharing them. Send a CMR map (or a CD with CMR maps) to a friend. All he has to do is File > Open them with SeeYou.

#### Calibrating JPG and BMP raster maps

As a prerequisite you must have a picture of a map in a bmp or jpg format. The map on the picture must have North facing up. It is our reccomendation to cut it into tiles of maximally 1x1 degree latitude and longitude.

To use this command

- 1. Click the Add button at the bottom of Raster Maps Window.
- 2. Map editor is now empty. Click Load
- 3. Locate the picture file for your Raster Map on your hard disk
- 4. Click Open. This window opens: (read on below)



- 5. When opened, the values at the two Point boxes are for the upper left and bottom right corners. These values are 0 for undefined (new) maps.
- 6. Find a spot on the map of which you know the exact position, preferably close to one of the corners. Such spot may be grid intersection or a well defined point on the map.
- 7. Click Left mouse button, if this point is closer to the left map edge, or click right mouse button if the point is closer to the right edge of the map.
- 8. If mouse left button was pressed, the values for the top Point box have changed. Example (see picture above) Left mouse button was pressed at the position 289,180 that is in the middle of the circle representing Blikfontain town.
- 9. Type the coordinates for this well defined point in the upper Point box (because Left mouse button was pressed)
- 10. Repeat the procedures 4 and 5 for the right mouse click and the bottom Point box.
- 11. Set the Priority value for this raster map.
- 12. Click OK

Note The best way to preserve these settings once the calibration is perfect is to convert it to a CMR Raster map.

To view Raster map make sure that the check box next to the map filename is checked in the <u>Raster</u> <u>Maps dialog</u> [83].

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24ी <u>About Raster maps</u> 83ी

### 4.5.1.3 Remove Raster Maps

If you no longer need a raster map, use this command to remove them from the Raster Map list. They will not be deleted from your hard disk, though.

To use this command select Tools > Raster Maps from the main Menu.

Select a Raster map or more Raster maps and click the Remove button. You will be prompted if you really want to remove this map. Click OK, if you are sure, click Cancel if this action was a mistake.

Note that if you only wish to disable a map for a short time you don't need to remove it, you can disable it by unchecking the checkbox next to it.

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24 <u>About Raster maps</u> 83

### 4.5.1.4 Convert to CMR

Once you have calibrated your raster maps you will want to make changes permanent. The best way to do it is to convert the maps to CMR format.

In Tools > Raster maps dialog select BMP or JPG maps and press Convert button.

Open the details tab if you want to have full control over converstion. You can setup

- . file name for the CMR map
- . caption
- . height and width of the smallest tile
- . maximum number of layers
- . format (JPG/BMP)
- . compression rate (only available with JPG)

Press Start and wait until the process finishes.

## See also <u>Flight window</u> [24] <u>About Raster maps</u> [83]

Converting: C:\seeyou\help\SeeYou\tour_3d_ratece.cmr          Delete original file after conversion       << []         Errors       Options         Save as:	<u>S</u> tart ancel Details
Delete original file after conversion       <	ancel
Delete original file after conversion      Errors     Options      Save as:      C:\seeyou\help\SeeYou\tour_3d_ratece.cmr	<u>D</u> etails
Errors Options Save as: C:\seeyou\help\SeeYou\tour_3d_ratece.cmr	
Save as: C:\seeyou\help\SeeYou\tour_3d_ratece.cmr	
Max. tile width: Max. tile height: Max. layers: Caption: 512  512  100  Bitmap format: Compression: JPG  70	

### 4.5.1.5 Edit properties of Raster Maps

Use this command if you want to change the properties of the selected raster map. This command is not available for CMR maps.

To use this command click the Edit button at the bottom of Raster Maps Window.

1. When opened, the values at the two Point boxes are for the upper left and bottom right corners. These values are 0 for undefined (new) maps.



- 2. Find a spot on the map of which you know the exact position, preferably close to one of the corners. Such spot may be grid intersection or a well defined point on the map.
- 3. Click Left mouse button, if this point is closer to the left map edge, or click right mouse button if the point is closer to the right edge of the map.
- 4. If mouse left button was pressed, the values for the top Point box have changed. Example (see picture above) Left mouse button was pressed at the position 289,180 that is in the middle of the circle representing Blinkfontain town.
- 5. Type the coordinates for this well defined point in the upper Point box (because Left mouse button was pressed)
- 6. Repeat the procedures 4 and 5 for the right mouse click and the bottom Point box.
- 7. Set the Priority value for this raster map.
- 8. Click OK

Note if you want to save these settings, you need to create a new Map Description file with the Export command.

To view the raster map make sure that the check box next to the map filename is checked.

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24 <u>About Raster maps</u> 83

# 4.5.2 Vector Maps

### 4.5.2.1 About Vector Maps

Free Vector maps are an important part of SeeYou. Use this dialog to <u>add</u> [89], <u>remove</u> [90] and <u>control the</u> <u>appearance</u> [90] of Vector maps .

To use this command select Tools > Vector Maps from the main menu.

The dialog is divided into Options, Legend and Loaded Maps sections. They are described separately 1901.

Note that this is not required for the HGT maps that are downloaded automatically from the NASA or SeeYou servers. All you need to do with the HGT maps is to have an open connection to the Internet. The rest is done automatically.

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24 <u>Edit properties for Vector maps</u> 90

### 4.5.2.2 Add Vector Maps

Use this command to add Vector maps to SeeYou.

To use it select Tools > Vector maps from main menu., then click the Add button. Locate the SeeYou Vector map (.CIT) on your hard disk or CD ROM, select it and click Open.

You should see the added vector map(s) listed in the Loaded Maps list box at the bottom of the Vector Maps dialog.

Note that this is not required for the HGT maps that are downloaded automatically from the NASA or SeeYou servers. All you need to do with the HGT maps is to have an open connection to the Internet. The rest is done automatically.

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24 <u>About Vector maps</u> ଛ୭ <u>Edit properties for Vector maps</u> ๑୭

### 4.5.2.3 Remove Vector Maps

Use this command to remove a Vector map from Loaded Maps list box. This will not erase the map from your hard disk, but it will stop this Vector map from showing.

Select Tools > Vector Maps from the main menu.

- 1. Select the Vector Map you want to remove
- 2. Click on the Remove button

The map should disappear from your Loaded Maps list box.

See also <u>Flight window</u><sup>24</sup> <u>About Vector maps</u><sup>89</sup> <u>Edit properties for Vector maps</u><sup>90</sup>

### 4.5.2.4 Edit properties for Vector Maps

#### Colors

It is possible to store color schemes you created in a color scheme for later use. Some color schemes are preselected:

- . Mountain landscape
- . Low land landscape
- . Optimized for PDA

By selecting a height layer from the Legend and clicking on the Shift up button you can move the color scheme up. If you wish to do more advanced changes, see the "Creating your own height color scheme" lower in this chapter.

#### Options

There are four different possibilities for presenting the Vector maps:

- 1. None do not show Vector Maps at all
- 2. Lines only show lines connecting the same altitude only.
- 3. Filled Contours The areas between the lines are filled, lines are not shown
- 4. Filled Contours and Grey Lines is a combination of 2. and 3.

You may choose to change the default values also for the Topographical features of the map (like rivers, lakes, towns etc.). Select the desired feature from the Selected Layer drop down list and change the default color, change the visibility slider and width of the feature.

Shade terrain feature puts shades on one side of the slopes and light on the other thus making the 2D view much more plastic.

Shadow direction defines the direction from which the sun is shining on the maps thus creating shadows on the other side of the mountain.

For help about using the Loaded maps section, see Add [89] or Remove [90] Vector maps sections.

Legend	Colors Scheme:	
-4500m	Mourt an landscope Sage As Delete	
	Color at Altitude: From altitude: To	altitude:
-4000m	in Stell up Spread Om Or	n
-	Options	
-3500m	Terrain Background;	
-3000m	Filed Contours using elevation map	
	Selected layer: Yable: Color: Width:	
-2500m	Rivers 2 2 1 20m	
-	Shadow greation: Hever Aways	
-2000m	312 (w) My Stjade terran	
-1500m	Maximum memory available for vector maps 512 🔹 Mb	
	Loaded Maps	
-1000m	C:(seeyou)maps)data(ots)world new(asia.cit	Add
	C: (seeyou)maps (data(cits)world new(eur-afr.cit	Demoire
-500m		Granove

Creating your own Height color scheme

You can set your own colors for each 100m altitude layer. Here's how:

- 1. Select the altitude layer by clicking on the Legend or entering height into the Color At Altitude field.
- 2. Select a color for this altitude from the button left of the Color at Altitude caption.
- 3. Select a color for another height, repeating 1. and 2.
- 4. Move mouse cursor to the Legend
- 5. Select the first layer: Press Shift and click on the layer.
- 6. Hold shift and move cursor to the other layer. Release Shift
- 7. Click on the Spread button
- 8. Repeat this as many times as you wish.

When you are finished, you may choose to save your scheme by using the Save As... button.



See also <u>Flight window</u> 24 <u>About Vector maps</u> 89

## 4.5.3 Airspace

Through this dialog you can Add, Remove and set visible objects of the Airspace.

Select Tools > Airspace to access this command through the main menu.

Add

Click the Add button in the Loaded data box. Locate the Airspace (.CAR) files, select them and click Open. The selected Airspace data should appear in the Loaded data list box.

Supported airspace formats: .CAR - SeeYou airspace format .VER - Filser airspace format .TXT - OpenAir .AIR - Tim Newport-Peace format

#### Remove

This command will remove the selected Airspace file from SeeYou. It will not erase it from your hard disk, but you will not be able to view the data on the map in SeeYou anymore. Select the airspace you would like to remove and click the Remove button.

### Select visible airspace

Use the checkboxes to select which airspace should be visible in map view. Note that this also influences which airspace will be checked with <u>Airspace checker</u> 74. By right clicking on this list you can check/ uncheck the selection or all files.

Airspace files which are printed blue are the ones which are updated automatically. These airspace files can not be removed, they can only be disabled. Note that updating the airspace files works even if it is marked as disabled (it is disabled for viewing only). Airspace files which you have added manually are printed black.

### Change the appearance of the airspace

By changing the Item, Style, Color and Line width properties for any given airspace you can control how Airspace is presented. There is a graphical representation of what you have setup to the right of the settings.

If "use colors as defined in file" option is checked, then colors defined in OpenAir files will be used to paint the airspace. Each airspace item can be colored in a separate color this way.

Automatic updating of the airspace files

You may choose how to update the airspace files:

- . Install updated airspace automatically
- . Prompt to install updated airspace (Highly Recommended)
- . Don't check for updates (Strongly discouraged)

You may check for updates at any time by clicking the Check for updates button.





## 4.5.4 Pilots

Pilot list is useful in many ways like submitting flights to OLC, uploading flight declaration, SeeYou Competition to loggers etc.

Through Tools->Pilots->Add you can add a pilot to the list manually. You many enter any of the fields:

- Given name
- Name (family name)
- Coutry/Club
- Birth date
- Glider type
- Glider registration
- Competition ID
- Competition class
- Index (handicap) of a glider
- Checkbox if a glider has engine or not
- Unique identifier of a flight recorder

Pilots are also added automatically after submitting flights to OLC or uploading to flight declaration to loggers.

The essential thing about setting up pilots in competition is linking Pilot's name to IGC flight file. The linking bit is the four letter code following the date letters in the IGC file name. Standard IGC file name consist of three parts:

- . First three letters are the date 27a for 10th of July 2002, 2ab for 11th of October 2002
- . Next four are a unique for each data logger, they represent the logger's serial number
- . The last one is consecutive number of a flight on the particular date.

The unique code can be anything, it is not limited to 4 letters or anything. Do it differently if your downloading software allows you. SeeYou will look for this string in the filename. If it can find it, that's your flight.

Pilot Editor	
Pilot Given nage:	
Andrej	_
Manei	
Kolar	_
⊆ountry(dub:	
Slovenia	No Photo
Birth gater	
26.4.1975	Y
DG 300 55-3021	49
Cjani:	Indeg:
Standard	≥ 106 全
Pure glider	
Flight Recorder	
10sr t	

## 4.5.5 Polars

Choosing the polar is all important for any good indication about how the air was moving around the glider. Netto vario is the value that describes the movement of the air around the glider by adding the sink of the glider at a given airspeed to the current sink rate. If the polar data is wrong, the netto vario will be too.

Select a polar from the list or calculate your own polar by entering three sink rate at three different indicated airspeeds into the form at the right hand side of the dialog.

Gider	MiniLoad	Stall sp	Emax	•			10.222 1.22	
15m class	33kg/m2	71.9km/h	44		Gilder Type	30	L/D max=44	Wmin=0.59m/s
18m class	33kg/m2	71.9km/h	40		15m dass		a to to the	D d dm/n
Apis 13m	20kg/m2	57.6km/h	38		100		1.) [100km/m	[0.64m)s
ASH 25	34kg/m2	71.9km/h	53		Minimum Load	Stall speed	3 3 1 20km/h	la envic
ASH 25E	43kg/m2	71.9km/h	56		33kg/m2	72im/h	2.) heading	+++ lorounits
ASH 26	37kg/m2	71.9km/h	53	-	a b		a Matching Ba	A 25m/c
ASH 26E	34kg/m2	71.9km/h	49		1 20 2 26	1.51	3') renation	hreaufa
ASK 13	30kg/m2	71.9km/h	28		11.94 1-6-60	1.91		
ASK 21	30kg/m2	71.9km/h	34					
A5K 23	30kg/m2	71.9km/h	34					
Astir CS	30kg/m2	71.9km/h	34					
ASW 15	30kg/m2	71.9km/h	36					
ASW 17	30kg/m2	71.9km/h	44					
ASW 19	30kg/m2	71.9km/h	37					
ASW 20	30kg/m2	71.9km/h	43					
ASW 20C	30kg/m2	71.9km/h	42					
ASW 22	30kg/m2	71.9km/h	57					
ASW 24	31kg/m2	71.9km/h	45					
ASW 27	35kg/m2	71.9km/h	47					
ASW 28	29kg/m2	71.9km/h	45					
Abos	10kg/m2	29.9km/h	16.4					
Atos VX	9.0kg/m2	29.9km/h	18.9					
Carat	40kg/m2	71.9km/h	34					
Cir.L265	28kg/m2	71.9km/h	44					
Cirrus 18m	30kg/m2	71.9km/h	39					
	30kg/m2	71.9km/h	38					
Cirrus Std.				-				

# 4.5.6 Options

## 4.5.6.1 General

On this page you can set up the default Language, Units and Folders

### Language

Choose your language from the combo box at the top of the dialog.

### Help

Help files which are in your SeeYou directory are listed here

### Toolbar & Menu style

Choose between different color schemes for toolbars and the menu.

### Units

- Distance: km, nm, ml
- Altitude: m, ft
- Speed: km/h, kts, mph, m/s
- Vertical speed: m/s, kts, ft/min
- Wind: km/h, kts, mph, m/s

### Latitude/Longitude

Choose between these types of Lat/Lon presentation

- Decimal degrees (DD.dddd)
- Degrees, decimal minutes (DD°MM.mmm')
- Degrees, minutes, seconds (DD°MM'SS" default)

### UTC Offset [h]

The default difference between UTC time and Local time of your country. This difference is applied to any opened IGC file which doesn't carry a UTC Offset setting in the header of the IGC file.

### Distance calculation

You can choose to measure distance on WGS-84 Ellipsoid or FAI Sphere. The FAI Sphere is the Earth approximated with a fixed radius prescribed by IGC until October 2002. It is still used to measure distance by CIVL.

#### See also: <u>Options - General</u> <u>Options - Folders</u> <u>Options - Flight</u> <u>Options - Flight - Graphs</u> <u>Options - Flight - Statistics</u> <u>Options - Flight - 3D view</u> <u>Options - Flight - Animation</u> <u>Options - Flight - Animation</u> <u>Options - Map appearance</u> <u>Iola</u> <u>Options - Map appearance - Vector maps</u> <u>Iola</u> <u>Options - Map appearance - Airspace</u> <u>Iola</u> <u>Options - Task planning</u> <u>Iola</u>

<u>Options - Optimization</u>10ទា <u>Options - Observation Zone</u>108ា <u>Options - Miscellaneous</u>107ា



### 4.5.6.2 Folders

Click on the <u>u</u>button to locate the directory containing

- Flights
- Maps
- Waypoints

See also:

Options - General [95]Options - Folders [96]Options - Flight [96]Options - Flight - Graphs [98]Options - Flight - Statistics [99]Options - Flight - 3D view [99]Options - Flight - Animation [101]Options - Flight - Animation [101]Options - Map appearance [101]Options - Map appearance - Vector maps [102]Options - Map appearance - Vector maps [102]Options - Map appearance - Airspace [104]Options - Task planning [104]Options - Optimization [105]Options - Observation Zone [106]Options - Miscellaneous [107]

### 4.5.6.3 Flight

You can setup the way flight is displayed on the screen here.

Select on of the items from the Style combo box

- Route
- Declared task

- Observation zone
- Photo landing marker
- Before task start

For each of them you can select Color and line width.

For the Selected fix you can choose

- Color
- Size
- Glider symbol

You can also select

- to colorize only the task part of the flight
- show wind arrow
- show tick every X minutes
- soaring begin equals takeoff and soaring end equals landing (useful for paragliders and hanggliders starting off the hill)
- Automatically adjust altitude to QNH, QFE or QNE when a flight is opened
- Automatically validate IGC flight if you want each flight to be validated when it is opened.

See also: <u>Options - General</u>[95] <u>Options - Folders</u>[96] <u>Options - Flight</u> 96] <u>Options - Flight - Graphs</u>[98] <u>Options - Flight - Statistics</u>[99] <u>Options - Flight - 3D view</u>[99] <u>Options - Flight - Animation</u>[101] <u>Options - Map appearance</u>[101] <u>Options - Map appearance - Vector maps</u>[102] <u>Options - Map appearance - Airspace</u>[104] <u>Options - Task planning</u>[104] <u>Options - Optimization</u>[105] <u>Options - Observation Zone</u>[106] <u>Options - Miscellaneous</u>[107]

### 4.5.6.4 Graphs

You can control how Graphs are drawn through this page.

Style

- In the Style box you can control the way these items are presented:
- Graph
- Value Grid
- Time Grid and
- Selected fix
  - 1. Select the Item you want to change
  - 2. Choose Color for selected item
  - 3. Select Line width for selected item

Note that setting the color for the Graph Item will set the color for Fixed color scheme. Other color schemes are preset.

### Grid

Control how gridlines are displayed.

- 1. Choose the graph you want to change.
- 2. Choose the increment value for selected graph. You can enter any number and units in this window. If you skip the unit, default units will be used
- 3. You can set the Minimum and Maximum values for the graph by turning Auto Range off and entering custom numbers in the Minimum and Maximum fields.

You may check or uncheck whether or not you want to show terrain profile in barogram view. You may also check or uncheck whether or not you want to show airspace in barogram view.

See also: <u>Options - General</u>[95] <u>Options - Folders</u>[96] <u>Options - Flight</u>[96] <u>Options - Flight - Graphs</u>[98] <u>Options - Flight - Statistics</u>[99] <u>Options - Flight - 3D view</u>[99] <u>Options - Flight - Animation</u>[101] <u>Options - Map appearance</u>[101] <u>Options - Map appearance - Vector maps</u>[102] <u>Options - Map appearance - Airspace</u>[102] <u>Options - Task planning</u>[103] <u>Options - Optimization</u>[105] <u>Options - Observation Zone</u>[106] <u>Options - Miscellaneous</u>[107]

### 4.5.6.5 Statistics

Statistics report is divided into Calculated information (Distance, Speed, Average climb etc.) and Histograms (Vertical speed, Ground Speed, Altitude).

Calculated information

is controlled through the filters below Histogram box. You can set values for

- Ground speed filter in seconds ground speed is averaged over x seconds
- Vertical speed filter in seconds vertical speed is averaged over x seconds
- Task speed filter in minutes Task speed is averaged over x minutes
- · Minimum circling time circling less than this time is considered to be Tries
- Minimum distance of straight flight to be considered not circling.
- Header color is the color of the separator between fields in the Statistics.

Histograms

are the tables, which present the flight data. You can control the Width, minimum and maximum values for the histograms for:

- Vertical speed
- Ground speed
- · Altitude

Read more about the meaning of each histogram in the Flight window, statistics chapter.

See also:

Options - General [95]Options - Folders [96]Options - Flight [96]Options - Flight - Graphs [98]Options - Flight - Statistics [99]Options - Flight - 3D view [99]Options - Flight - Animation [10]Options - Flight - Animation [10]Options - Map appearance [10]Options - Map appearance - Vector maps [102]Options - Task planning [104]Options - Optimization [105]Options - Observation Zone [106]Options - Miscellaneous [107]

### 4.5.6.6 3D view

Use this page to change appearance of your 3D window.

Flight can not be opened in 3D window It may take some time for the 3D window to appear. If you prefer not to open flights in 3D, check this option.

Show 3D terrain When checked, SeeYou will draw mountains in the 3D view provided there is a CIT map loaded in <u>Vectormap dialog</u> [89]. Show Sky

When this option is selected you will see gradient blue sky above horizon. Disable this option if you are experiencing problems with 3D view.

Show textured ground When this option is selected you will see textured ground in 3D view. To change detail level see Texture size option. Disable this option if you are experiencing problems with 3D view.

Show viewing direction When selected, it will display a compass value of the direction where the camera is pointed.

Show glider shadow

When selected, it will shows a gray track on the ground vertically below the glider.

Show windsock will show a windsock in 3D view when selected.

#### Texture size

This value represents maximum width or height of the ground texture. Larger number means more detailed ground texture and more work for your graphic card. 1024 is a good setting for 16MB cards but feel free to experiment.

#### Terrain quality

This feature controls how much terrain is drawn at once. The higher the terrain quality the better the graphic card must be in order to still give smooth 3D experience. Experiment with this setting to find the limits of your hardware.

Height exaggeration

This value multiplies the flight track and mountains height. Larger value makes them steeper.

Track width

Influences the route width in pixels, meters or feet.

#### Visible layers

You can setup visible layers independently from the Route view. This makes it possible to use Raster maps (sattelite images for example) in 3D view while you would use Vector maps in overhead view.

Glider

These options allow you to manipulate the way glider symbol and its shadow looks like in 3D view. If you select "Custom" from the style drop down box, you may import your own 3DS models of gliders.

## Camera

You can setup the default position of the camera in 3D view here.

See also: <u>Options - General</u> [95] <u>Options - Folders</u> [96] <u>Options - Flight</u> [96] <u>Options - Flight - Graphs</u> [98] <u>Options - Flight - Statistics</u> [99] <u>Options - Flight - 3D view</u> [99] <u>Options - Flight - Animation</u> [10] <u>Options - Map appearance</u> Ion <u>Options - Map appearance - Vector maps</u> Io2 <u>Options - Map appearance - Airspace</u> Io4 <u>Options - Task planning</u> Io4 <u>Options - Optimization</u> Io5 <u>Options - Observation Zone</u> Io6 <u>Options - Miscellaneous</u> Io7

### 4.5.6.7 Animation

Show only selected part of the flight in animation mode If selected, the animation will not show the whole track all the time. Glider track will be represented with a custom length tail. You can adjust the tail's length through the edit boxes that follow.

Synchronize to:

Sets the default synchronization method and default animation rate.

NMEA Output

This function sends out NMEA clauses while animating the flight. It was intended for testing various flight equipment. For security reasons, the time of the output fixes is changed.

Replay animation after finish If selected, the animation will start over after it has reached the end of the animated flight(s).

Follow selected fix in animation

If selected, the animation will keep the glider symbol on the map. If not, the view will not change after the glider leaves the visible area.

See also: <u>Options - General</u>[95] <u>Options - Folders</u>[96] <u>Options - Flight</u>[96] <u>Options - Flight - Graphs</u>[98] <u>Options - Flight - Statistics</u>[99] <u>Options - Flight - 3D view</u>[99] <u>Options - Flight - Animation</u>[10] <u>Options - Map appearance</u>[10] <u>Options - Map appearance - Vector maps</u>[102] <u>Options - Map appearance - Airspace</u>[104] <u>Options - Task planning</u>[104] <u>Options - Optimization</u>[105] <u>Options - Observation Zone</u>[106] <u>Options - Miscellaneous</u>[107]

### 4.5.6.8 Map appearance

Setup the way maps and related features are diplayed in the Route view 25.

Visible layers

They are setup separately than in 3D view.

### Gridlines

Control how gridlines are displayed. You can choose from gridlines that represent

- Latitude / Longitude
- distance units (Automatic by default, read below for more)

Entering a number with distance unit 10nm for example will make gridlines show each 10nm. Note that all units can be entered, not only the default unit. The default unit will be used, if unit is not added to the number.

Hints

select which hints to show and for how long they are displayed.

Waypoints

You can select up until which zoom level Label (the name of the waypoint) and symbol (e.g. airport icon) are dispayed in the maps.

You may also check to display the code instead of the name

See also: Options - General 95 Options - Folders 96 Options - Flight 96 Options - Flight - Graphs 98 Options - Flight - Statistics 99 Options - Flight - 3D view 99 Options - Flight - Animation 101 Options - Map appearance roll Options - Map appearance - Vector maps 102 Options - Map appearance - Vector maps 102 Options - Map appearance - Airspace 104 Options - Task planning 104 Options - Optimization 105 Options - Observation Zone 106 Options - Miscellaneous 107

### 4.5.6.9 Vector maps

The maps will come to you when you need them

Since SeeYou 4 vector maps are downloaded automatically when your computer is connected to the internet. If you would like to download a particular area before you go offline please go to File > Mobile Wizard > choose vector maps and all its features > select your area (size is limited) > Next > you will be warned that not all data has been downloaded yet. Choose "Yes" - download the data now.

Choosing a color scheme

Selecting a color scheme that works for you mostly depends on what you are trying to analyze. These are the main options:

. Mountain landscape - this is the default SeeYou color scheme

. Open Street Maps - useful for flat areas because it adds more ground features such as woods and fields. Data is unfortunately not available worldwide. Europe and North America are covered much better than the rest of the world. The good news is that the data is public and people at OpenStreetMaps.org will be delighted if you could participate by adding data about your area.

. Zebra - adds more contrast to the altitude colors. Make sure you use it in combination with HGT maps . Appalachians - a greenish color scheme which nicely depicts the relief in the Appalachians.
#### Advance options

You may choose many details by ticking the Advanced options. Make sure you save a new color scheme if you like the changes you have made.

#### Terrain

Here you can select how the maps are colorized.

#### Background

This color selector defines the color used to fill places where Vector maps don't exist. It is blue by default to paint the sea blue.

#### Selected layer

Choose one and select its color, width and zoom level until which it is visible.

- You can choose from:
- Rivers
- Lakes
- Roads
- Highways
- Railroads
- Towns
- Labels (town names)
- 100m Isolines
- 50m Isolines

Share terrain feature puts shades on one side of the slopes and light on the other thus making the 2D view much more plastic.

Anti Aliasing makes the lines smoother (and redraw of the maps slower)

Automatically download maps enables you to choose whether or not to download the maps from the internet automatically. It is recommended to leave this option enabled because if we update a map tile it will automatically update at your end if you have this option enabled.

Set Cache folder and size for your maps.

See also: <u>Options - General</u>[95] <u>Options - Folders</u>[96] <u>Options - Flight</u>[96] <u>Options - Flight - Graphs</u>[98] <u>Options - Flight - Statistics</u>[99] <u>Options - Flight - 3D view</u>[99] <u>Options - Flight - Animation</u>[101] <u>Options - Map appearance</u>[101] <u>Options - Map appearance - Vector maps</u>[102] <u>Options - Map appearance - Airspace</u>[104] <u>Options - Task planning</u>[104] <u>Options - Optimization</u>[105] <u>Options - Observation Zone</u>[106] <u>Options - Miscellaneous</u>[107]

#### 4.5.6.10 Airspace

Select how Airspace is displayed here.

Item

lets you choose the airspace type for which you would like to change settings.

Style

select how the airspace is displayed. It can be either

- Outlined only
- Solid fill
- Transparent fill
- You can also change color and line width here.

If "use colors as defined in file" option is checked, then colors defined in OpenAir files will be used to paint the airspace. Each airspace item can be colored in a separate color this way.

You can hide any airspace above a preset Flight level by entering a Flight level into the edit box.

Select visible airspace

Use the checkboxes to select which airspace should be visible in map view. Note that this also influences which airspace will be checked with <u>Airspace checker</u> 74.

See also:

Options - General 95 Options - Folders 96 Options - Flight 96 Options - Flight - Graphs 98 Options - Flight - Statistics 99 Options - Flight - Statistics 99 Options - Flight - Animation 101 Options - Flight - Animation 101 Options - Map appearance 101 Options - Map appearance - Vector maps 102 Options - Map appearance - Airspace 104 Options - Task planning 104 Options - Task planning 104 Options - Optimization 105 Options - Observation Zone 106 Options - Miscellaneous 107

#### 4.5.6.11 Task planning

Show points for Select how points for the task are calculated <u>at design time</u> [78] and in <u>statistics</u> [72].

Triangle properties

This controls the parameters which define an FAI triangle.

- Triangle rule changing distance this tells the program when the 25/45% rule is considered instead of the 28% rule (default 500km. Note that for FAI records and badges this rule is valid for triangles larger than 750km)
- Rules for smaller triangles than what was set in previous paragraph (default 28%)
- Rules for larger triangles than above (default 25% and 45%)

FAI wizard

Design the Color and Fill style for the FAI Area 44 and determine whether or not the distances should be in kilometer regardless of the way units are setup.

See also: <u>Options - General</u> 951 <u>Options - Folders</u> 961 <u>Options - Flight</u> 961 <u>Options - Flight - Graphs</u> 981 <u>Options - Flight - Statistics</u> 991 <u>Options - Flight - Journal 101</u> <u>Options - Flight - Animation</u> 1011 <u>Options - Map appearance</u> 1011 <u>Options - Map appearance - Vector maps</u> 1021 <u>Options - Map appearance - Airspace</u> 1041 <u>Options - Task planning</u> 1041 <u>Options - Optimization</u> 1051 <u>Options - Observation Zone</u> 1061 <u>Options - Miscellaneous</u> 1071

### 4.5.6.12 Optimization

Basic preferences for Flight optimization can be set up through this dialog.

Start optimization when flight is opened Check whether or not you want the optimization thread to run immediately after you open a flight.

Optimize for

Select which optimizations you want in the Optimize window [62]. Use the Up and Down arrows to determine which one is displayed first.

Use closest waypoint name for optimized points

If enabled, the closest waypoint from program database to each of the optimized waypoints is found. The optimized waypoint is named after it.

See also: Options - General 95 Options - Folders 96 Options - Flight 96 Options - Flight - Graphs 98 Options - Flight - Statistics 99 Options - Flight - 3D view 99 Options - Flight - Animation 101 Options - Map appearance 101 Options - Map appearance - Vector maps 102 Options - Map appearance - Airspace 104 Options - Map appearance - Airspace 104 Options - Task planning 104 Options - Optimization 105 Options - Observation Zone 106 Options - Miscellaneous 107

#### 4.5.6.13 Observation Zone

It is possible to set custom shapes for Observation Zones by setting two arbitrary arcs.

- 1. Select a Observation Zone scheme from the Scheme combo box.
- 2. Click on the zone you wish to edit. Note that there is a Start, a Finish and two Turnpoints zones. You can also select which zone to edit with the Type combo box.
- 3. Set the orientation for the selected observation zone. See the picture for better explanation. It can be either:
  - Fixed value
  - Symmetrical (turnpoints only)
  - To next point (turnpoints or start point only)
  - To previous point (turnpoints or finish point only)
  - To start point (turnpoints only)
- 4. Set Radius1, Angle1, Radius2 and Angle2. Play around and see what happens on the picture to become familiar with the changes. Note that Radius1 must be greater than Radius2.
- 5. Set Angle12 value, if Fixed value was chosen
- 6. If you wish, use Line only, Move origin and Reduce leg distance options. It's function should be self explanatory from the picture in this dialog if you tick/untick each of these options.
- 7. Save the Observation Zone with Save As button.

See also:

Options - General 95 Options - Folders 96 Options - Flight 96 Options - Flight - Graphs 98 Options - Flight - Statistics 99 Options - Flight - 3D view 99 Options - Flight - Animation 101 Options - Map appearance 101 Options - Map appearance - Vector maps 102 Options - Map appearance - Airspace 104 Options - Task planning 104 Options - Optimization 105 Options - Observation Zone 106 Options - Miscellaneous 107

#### 4.5.6.14 Proxy

If you are behind a proxy you will need to enter your proxy settings through this dialog in order to be able to download the maps and get airspace and version update notifications.

Most users will not need to enter anything here. As a rule of thumb - if you don't know what to enter in these settings leave them blank.

By choosing Automatically detect Proxy Settings the settings will be copied from Internet Explorer's settings.

By selecting Use Custom proxy settings you will be able to enter all of it manually.

#### 4.5.6.15 Miscellaneous

Set up the what you have not already set in the previous pages.

· Show message 'Copy Task' when a flight is added to the Flight window.

· Show message 'Copy Task to all flights' when a task is dropped into the Flight window.

· Refresh all windows when settings change.

 $\cdot$  Show message 'Delete all waypoints' when a new Waypoint file is loaded and 'do not append to database' option is selected

· Show 'Waypoints Wizard' on startup when waypoints database is empty

· Program should check whether or not it is the default viewer for IGC flight documents

· Program is default viewer, when checked.

• Always show selector when saving waypoints and tasks. If checked then a window with available points on the left and selected points on the right will be shown when using Save command in the Waypoints and Tasks window.

• Use mask edit for Latitude and Longitude entries. You won't need to enter the characters for degrees, minutes and seconds if this option is checked.

· Follow selected fix in animation will move the map together with the movement of the active flight if this option is checked.

 $\cdot$  When checked, SeeYou will look for CHM help files. If you can't use CHM, uncheck and download HLP files.

. Checking the Confirm program exit option brings up a dialog when exiting which asks you if you really want to exit SeeYou

. Download detailed elevation data from internet option connects SeeYou to the internet automatically when checked to download any required maps

See also:

Options - General951Options - Folders961Options - Flight961Options - FlightGraphsOptions - Flight - Graphs981Options - Flight - Statistics991Options - Flight - 3D view991Options - Flight - Animation1011Options - Flight - Animation1011Options - Map appearance1021Options - Map appearance - Vector maps1021Options - Map appearance - Airspace1041Options - Task planning1041Options - Optimization1051Options - Observation Zone1061Options - Miscellaneous1071

### 4.6 Window

### 4.6.1 New window

This command will open a new Flight window with the same content as the active Flight window

Select Window > New Window from the main menu to use this command.

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24 <u>Creating Desktops</u> 10क्षे

### 4.6.2 Tile Horizontally

This command will align all open windows horizontally

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24 <u>Creating Desktops</u>108

### 4.6.3 Tile Vertically

This command will align all open windows vertically

See also <u>Flight window</u> 24 <u>Creating Desktops</u> 108।

### 4.6.4 Desktops

See the Getting Started - Using desktops section 10.

### 4.6.5 Open windows

Below Desktops selection all open windows are listed.

### 4.7 Help

### 4.7.1 SeeYou Help

Opens this file.

### 4.7.2 What's this?

This is context sensitive help. Select this or press Shift + F1 to see how mouse pointer changes to  $\mathbf{M}$ , then click on the item you need help with.

### 4.7.3 SeeYou on the Web

Check for free Updates!

### 4.7.4 Registration

This dialog has different content in evaluation than in registered version

Evaluation version

This dialog contains a box where you can write your Registration Key. It also lists any limitation imposed after the free trial version expires.

Registration Key can be ordered on-line from <a href="http://www.naviter.com/">http://www.naviter.com/</a>

Registered version

Shows you the serial number of your SeeYou.

SeeYou Registration	SeeYou Registration
Thank you for trying SeeYou. Fully functional period of unregistered version has been expired. You may continue evaluating SeeYou, however with some limitation. A registered version can be purchased online, by phone or by mail. Registration name: Registration key:	Thank you for using registered version of SeeYou. Please visit our web page for updates. If you have any recommendation for improvement, contact us. We wish you a lot of joy using SeeYou. TeamCu. Andrei Kolar Program Serial Nr.: 00001 - No limitation
Andrej Kolar Register	
Total runs: 539 Following functions will not work: Saving, creating new tasks, viewing graphs, viewing 30, viewing statistics, creating new waypoints, no vector maps will be drawn, only one flight in window will be allowed and vector maps will be downloaded in a limited timeframe.	Uays using sectou: 240 Total rund: 538
BeeYou - Copyright © 2011 by <b>nav</b> @er	점 SeeYou - Copyright © 2011 by <i>navjjer</i>

Unregistered. Enter your name and key.

Registered. Shows name and S/N.

### 4.7.5 Check for updates

This feature will check if a new version exists. Please note that it is highly recommended that feature Tools > Options > Miscellaneous > Check for updates is turned on. That way you will be notified about important updates automatically when SeeYou is started.

### 4.7.6 About

About window contains a Thank you to all who have contributed to making SeeYou such an enjoyable project.



## 5 Toolbars

## 5.1 Standard



 $\frac{2}{2} = Open[47] = File > Open = CtrI+O.$  Note that if you click on the arrow last 10 flights are listed.

 $\boxed{1}$  = <u>Save As</u> [48] = File > Save As = Ctrl+S. Note that clicking the save icon results in different actions in the Flight as in the Waypoints and Tasks windows.

 $\mathbb{E} = \frac{\text{Print}}{56} = \text{File} > \text{Print} = \text{Ctrl+P}$ . Print command prints different pages in the Flight, Waypoints and Tasks window.

- 💁 = <u>Print Preview</u> िड्डी = File > Print Preview. Shows the contents of the page you can print with 🕮
- العالية = <u>Waypoints</u> العام = Ctrl+W. Opens the Waypoints window.
- $\frac{1}{1} = \frac{Tasks}{42} = Ctrl + T$ . Opens the Tasks window.
- So To = Ctrl+G. Opens the Go To Location window.

 $\mathbb{R} = \mathbb{Z}_{\text{com In}}$  = CtrI+ Down. Makes the Vector or Raster map look closer. Zooming is also possible with clicking and holding the mouse left button and moving the mouse.

 $\bigcirc$  = <u>Zoom Out</u> [76] = Ctrl+Up. Makes the Vector or Raster map smaller.

**56km** =  $\underline{\text{Custom Zoom}}$  Enter a value with units in this combo box. Append any applicable unit to the graph. If no unit is selected, the default unit is assumed. Over Vector and Raster maps distance units are allowed, but also percents and scale (1:20.000 for example)

 $\mathbb{N} = \mathbb{N}$  =  $\mathbb{N}$  = Shift + F1. Click on any item you need help with.

See also <u>Flight toolbar</u>[112] <u>Animate toolbar</u>[113] <u>Waypoints toolbar</u>[113] <u>Task toolbar</u>[114] <u>Edit Task toolbar</u>[114] <u>Print Preview toolbar</u>[115]

### 5.2 Flight

방튞

Flight			×
🗳 🗳	Multiple flights	- 🔼 😻 🗠 -	V= <u>5</u> T

e <u>Remove Flight</u> = Edit > Remove Flight. Removes the flight from the active Flight window.

Altitude =  $\underline{\text{Color scheme}}$  =  $\overline{\text{View}}$  > Colors. Changes the color scheme for active flight window.

 $|\Delta|$  = Route |25| = View > Route. Changes the view of the Flight window to Route.

= 3D view = View > 3D view. Changes the view of the flight to 3D

||| = Graph[27] = View > Graph. Changes the view of the Flight window to Graph. Note that clicking on the icon again changes the graph from Altitude to Vertical speed etc.

= <u>Statistics</u> = View > Statistics. Changes the view of the Flight window to Statistics.

See also <u>Standard toolbar</u> [11] <u>Animate toolbar</u> [113] <u>Waypoints toolbar</u> [113] <u>Task toolbar</u> [114] <u>Edit Task toolbar</u> [114] Print Preview toolbar [115]

## 5.3 Animate

Animate			×
🕒 • 🕨 📗	<	4	

- $\bigcirc$  = Animation rate  $\boxed{82}$  = Animate > Animation rate. Changes the speed of animation.
  - = Play = Animate > Play = CtrI+A. Starts or continues the animation.
  - $\blacksquare$  = Pause = Animate > Pause. Stops the animation. Moving with arrow keys will move all flights
  - Stop = Animate > Stop. Stops the animation. Moving with arrow keys will move active flight only.
  - $\mathbb{N}$  = Previous thermal = Animate > Previous thermal = Ctrl+Left.
  - Previous position = Animate > Previous position = Left arrow key.
  - Next position = Animate > Next position = Right arrow key.
  - 🖳 = Next Thermal = Animate > Next thermal = Ctrl+Right.

See also <u>Standard toolbar</u> [11] <u>Flight toolbar</u> [112] <u>Waypoints toolbar</u> [113] <u>Task toolbar</u> [114] <u>Edit Task toolbar</u> [114] <u>Print Preview toolbar</u> [115]

## 5.4 Waypoint

Waypoint			×
V P 7	OLesce	•	-



= Add waypoint 64 = Edit > Add waypoint.

| = <u>Remove waypoint</u> [64] = Edit > Remove waypoint. The waypoint or waypoints must be selected, the view must not be Map

CLautart  $\blacksquare$  = Home waypoint  $\boxed{42}$  = Edit > Home waypoint. Enter new home waypoint.

E Change View. Click on the icon or select from the drop-down menu after clicking on the right part of the icon

See also <u>Standard toolbar</u> [11] <u>Flight toolbar</u> [112] <u>Animate toolbar</u> [113] <u>Task toolbar</u> [114] <u>Edit Task toolbar</u> [114] <u>Print Preview toolbar</u> [115]

### 5.5 Task



<u>طط</u> = <u>Add Task</u> ا

≤ = Remove Task = Edit > Remove task

- 🕙 = Copy Task = Edit > Copy task
- 🔊 = Insert waypoint to task المعاد العامة العامة العالم المعالية المعامة المعالية المعالية
- <u>المعافر = Delete waypoint from task</u>
- Show or Hide FAI Area = CtrI+E = View > Show FAI Area
- 🖉 = Rotate FAI Area = CtrI+R = View > Rotate FAI Area

E Change View. Click on the icon or select from the drop-down menu after clicking on the right part of the icon

See also <u>Standard toolbar</u> [11] <u>Flight toolbar</u> [112] <u>Animate toolbar</u> [113] <u>Waypoints toolbar</u> [113] <u>Edit Task toolbar</u> [114] <u>Print Preview toolbar</u> [115]

### 5.6 Edit Task



This toolbar only appears when Map edit button from Flight parameters > Task page or Task Declaration is pressed.

- 2 = <u>Insert waypoint to task</u> [66] = Edit > Insert waypoint to task = Double click on the leg.
- الله = <u>Delete waypoint from task</u> اوم = Edit > Delete waypoint from task.
- Show or Hide FAI Area = View > Show FAI Area
- 🔟 = Rota

= Rotate FAI Area = View > Rotate FAI Area

<u>Close</u> = Close Map edit mode = Esc.

See also <u>Standard toolbar</u>[111] <u>Flight toolbar</u>[112] <u>Animate toolbar</u>[113] <u>Waypoints toolbar</u>[113] <u>Task toolbar</u>[114] <u>Print Preview toolbar</u>[115]

## 5.7 Preview



 Martiniate toolbar

 Waypoints toolbar

 113

 Task toolbar

 Edit Task toolbar



## 6 Using Keyboard and Mouse

### 6.1 Use SeeYou effectively

SeeYou main window - whole Application

Ctrl + O = Open

CtrI + S = Save (this command works differently for Flight, Waypoints and Tasks window)

- CtrI + A = Animation
- Ctrl + W = Waypoints window
- CtrI + T = Tasks window
- Alt + 1 = Route view
- Alt + 2 = 3D view (if enabled)
- Alt + 3 = Graph view
- Alt + 4 = Statistics
- Ctrl + 1 = Show/Hide Waypoints
- Ctrl + 2 = Show/Hide Airpsace
- CtrI + 3 = Show/Hide Vector maps
- Ctrl + 4 = Show/Hide Raster maps

Route window

- -> one fix forward
- < one fix back
- Ctrl + -> next circling
- Ctrl + <- previous circling
- Ctrl + Up Zoom in
- Ctrl + Down Zoom out
- Ctrl + B Zoom Back
- Alt + -> next Waypoint
- Alt + <- previous Waypoint

left-click + drag the mouse = What this action does depends on which mode the Route view is in. It can be either

- Zoom mode. Clicking mouse left button and dragging it over the screen will zoom into the selected area
- Pan mode. Clicking mouse left button and dragging it over the screen will move the map
- Measure mode. Clicking mouse left button and dragging it over the screen will measure distance and bearing between two points
- F2 key switches between these three modes.

Alt + left-click (hold the Alt key and drag mouse) = Ruler, measuring distance

Shift + -> Shift + <-Shift + Home Shift + End : - Where Shift is pressed, first marker is set.

- Navigate with arrows and/or Home and End buttons to set the second marker.
- After setting markers, you can view statistics for the selection you made or you can
- optimize the flight for the selection only.

Ctrl + L Optimize task

Ctrl + I Airspace check

3D view

To change camera position do this:

. Left button and move - change perspective

- . Right button and up/down zoom in/out
- . Both buttons and left/right animation speed

Up arrow = Zoom in Down arrow = Zoom out Shift + Left/Right = Rotate horizontal Shift + Up/Down = Rotate vertical

Ctrl + F7 will lock or unlock the view relative to the glider Ctrl + F8 will tell you all parameters about focus, camera position and orientation. Ctrl + F11 will decrease focal length Ctrl + F12 will increase focal length

Tasks window

If the task list is active, using this combination will add or remove a task. If task waypoints are active, using this combination will add or remove a waypoint from the task. Ctrl + Ins to insert a waypoint or create a task Ctrl + Delete to delete a waypoint or task In map view use mouse right-click and mouse double-click

Shift in map view = Hold shift and click to create a new waypoint

CtrI + Up = Zoom outCtrI + Down = Zoom in

In vicinity of a waypoint used in task, the mouse pointer changes to WPT. Click mouse left button once and move the point somewhere else.

In vicinity of a leg the mouse pointer changes to LEG. Double click mouse left button and you have inserted a waypoint to the leg.

Waypoints window In Map view use Mouse click to select a single waypoint Shift + Mouse click to select multiple waypoints Shift + click + drag mouse to select waypoints from a rectangle

In List view use CtrI + Ins to create a waypoint CtrI + Delete to remove a waypoint In map view use mouse right-click and mouse double-click

CtrI + Up = Zoom outCtrI + Down = Zoom in

CtrI+C = Copy to clipboard when Waypoints are selected (CtrI+V = Paste in Excel)

See also

Elight window24Waypoints window39Tasks window42

92

# Index

### - - -

.AIR Tim Newport Peace .ATT 47 .BMP 83 .CAR 47, 92 .CIS 89 .CIT 47 .CMR 47 .CUB 47 .CUC 47 .DA4 47 .DAT 47 .DBT 47 .FIL 47 .GIF 83 .IGC 47 .JPG 83 .LO4 47 .LOG 47 .LXN 47 .MDS 83 .NDB 47 .SDI 47 .SUA 47 .TRK 47 .TXT OpenAir 92 .VER 92 .WMF 83 .WPZ 47

## - 3 -

3D 26 3D window 24, 26

## - A -

about TeamCU 109 Active flight 57 Add Airspace 92 Desktop 108

flight 58 84 Raster map task 66 Vector maps 89 waypoint 64 add flight 58 add Raster map 84 add task 66 add waypoint 64 Address 4 73 AGsp **AIR Tim Newport Peace** 92 airport 63 Airspace 74, 92 check 74 verification 74 74 airspace check airspace colors 92 Allow missed zones 69 73 Alt altitude 72 analyze 26 angle 106 Animate Animation rate 82 82 Next position 82 Next thermal Pause 80 Play 80 Previous position 81 Previous thermal 81 Stop 81 Synchronization 83 Assigned Areas 69 Assigned Speed Task 69 AST 69 ATT 47 AVario 73

## - B -

BMP 83 Bonus for finish 69

121

## - C -

calculate maximum distance from last observation zone 69 calculate minimum distance to next observation zone 69 call sign 59 CAR 92 Cat's Craddle 69 change task 59 CIS 89 Cities 90 close all windows 50 close window 50 CN 59, 73 Color 92 Airways 92 Cities and Villages 90 Control area 92 92 Control zone Dangerous area 92 Flight Info region 92 Graph 98 Other airspace 92 Prohibited area 92 Railroads 90 Restricted area 92 Rivers and Lakes 90 Roads 90 Selected fix for graph 98 Terminal area 92 Time grid 98 Training area 92 98 Value grid Color scheme 74 Airspace verification 74 Altitude 74 Engine noise level 74 ENL 74 Fix accuracy 74 Fixed 74 **GPS** status 74 Ground speed 74 Multiple flights 74 Time 74 Vario 74 colors for objects 90

communication 51 competition ID 59 Connect 51 Contact 4 Copy Task 67 Copy Task message 107 Copy Task to all message 107 create 15 Create desktop 108 Create the task 9

## - D -

D/H 73 DA4 47 DAT 47 DBT 47 declared task 59 107 Default viewer delete raster map 86 Delete waypoint from task 66 **Desktop examples** 108 desktops 24 Device 51 dH 73 dimension 26 DisDone 73 dll 51 download 51 download flights 51 DST/AA 69 DST/TP 69 dt 73

## - E -

Edit declared task 59 flight properties 59 flight source 61 properties for Raster map 88 properties for Vector maps 90 Task 66 waypoint 63 edit task 59 edit waypoint 63 Email 4

engine noise level 72 Export Waypoints 49 export waypoints 49

## - F -

FAI 62 FAI triangle 62 FIL 47 Filled contours 90 Filled Contours and Grey lines 90 filters 99 fix accuracy 72 Fixed number of waypoints at beginning 69 Fixed number of waypoints at end 69 Flight 47 24 Flight list window Flight parameres AGsp 73 Alt 73 AVario 73 circling 73 CN 73 D/H 73 73 dH DisDone 73 dt 73 73 Gsp straight 73 73 Time Vario 73 Flight properties 59 Flight window 24 Graph view 27 25 Route view follow Selected fix in animation 107 fpm 95 Free flight 62 ft 95 ft/min 95

## - G -

g record 51 Getting started 50 GIF 83 glider registration 59 glider type 59 gliderport 63 gps altitude 72 Graph 72 altitude 72 engine noise level 72 fix accuracy 72 gps altitude 72 ground speed 72 vertical speed 72 Graph color 98 Graph line width 98 Graph window 24 grass runway 63 Grid 98 ground speed 72 Gsp 73

## - H -

Height margin 105 help 108 Hints 107 histogram 99 Home waypoint 42, 62 http://www.seeyou.ws/dload.php 2

## - | -

IGC 47 IGC source 61 Import 47, 65 Waypoints 47 Import Waypoints 65 insert waypoint 66 insert wp to task 66 Install 2

## - J -

JPG 83

Key 3 Keyboard 117 km 95 km/h 95 kph 95 kts 95

## - L -

Lakes 90 legend 74 Lines only 90 LO4 47 LOG 47 logger info 59 longest task 62 LXN 47

## - M -

95 m 95 m/s map 42 Map description file 83 Marker 58 Mask edit 107 Maximum number of waypoints 69 MDS 83 Memory managment 107 ml 95 mountain 63 Mouse 117 mph 95

## - N -

NDB 47 Near distance 69 New window 108 nm 95 No start before 69

## - 0 -

Observation zone 68, 106 OLC 62, 105 OLC Direct URL 105 online contest 62 Open 47

Flight 47 Waypoints 47 108 Open windows Optimization options 105 Optimize 62 Optimize Task 62 Options - 3D view 26 Order 3, 109 Other options 107 outlanding 63

## - P -

pass 63 pilot name 59 points per kilometer 105 Polar 59 55 preview Print 56 flight 53 preview 55 52 properties task 54 waypoints 54 properties 59

## - Q -

QNH 59

## - R -

106 radius Railroads 90 Random order of waypoints 69 Raster maps 83 Refresh 107 3, 109 Register Registration 109 Registration Key 3 Remove Airspace 92 flight 58 86 Raster map 90 Vector maps waypoint 64 waypoint from task 66

© 1995 - 2014 ... Naviter d.o.o.

remove flight 58 Remove Task 67 remove waypoint 64 Rivers 90 Roads 90 Route 71 Route options 99 Route window 24

## - S -

Save Flight 48 Waypoints 49 Save desktop 108 scale 76 scheme 74 47 SDI secure 51 Select visible airspace 92 selection 58, 62 Shortcut 117 Show selector 107 solid runway 63 sort waypoints 77 source 61 spread 90 start altitude 59 Statistics Declared task 30 Flight 31 General information 30 Leg 31 Selection 31 Statistics options 99 Statistics window 24 style 63 Synchronization Custom 83 Real time 83 Start time 83 Take off 83

## - T -

tabel 99 Task 15, 67, 68, 69 Task Properties 68, 69 Task time 69 Tasks window list view 44 map view 15 Task list 43 TDT/AA 69 TDT/TP 69 TeamCU 4 Tile horizontally 108 Tile vertically 108 Time 73 time offset 59 Toolbar Animate 113 Edit task 114 Flight 112 Standard 111 Task 114 Waypoint 113 63 top Triangle 62 Triangle properties 105 TRK 47 TXT OpenAir 92

## - U -

Uninstall 2 Units Altitude 95 Distance 95 Speed 95 Vertical speed 95 unknown 63 upload 51 use flight fixes 69 use waypoints 69

## - V -

Vario 73 Vector Maps 89 Vectormaps dialog 99 VER 92 vertical speed 72 View

Index	125

View Details 77 graph 72 Large Icons 76 List 76 Мар 77 route 71 Sort waypoints 77 Task information 78 Villages 90 visible airspace 92

## - W -

waypoint 63 Waypoints 47, 65 Waypoints window details view 41 large icons view 40 list view 41 42 map view wizard 51 WMF 83 WPZ 47

- Z -

Zoom 76